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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   May 26, 2010                            3:05 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to the May 26th

       5        Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.

       6             I first want to verify that we have a

       7        quorum.  Present are the following

       8        commissioners:  Thompson, Moore, Simon,

       9        Schifanella, Friley, and our newest commissioner

      10        Jennifer Mansfield.

      11             Welcome, Jennifer.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're glad to have you here.

      14             For those people who are here to speak on a

      15        project, make sure you fill out your speaker

      16        card.  That has to be done.  Try to keep what

      17        you're talking about to five minutes.  We will

      18        interrupt you if you go longer than that simply

      19        because we have such a huge agenda, that we have

      20        to keep it moving along.

      21             If you have a cell phone, make sure that

      22        you silence it or turn it off, and I'm going to

      23        do that.

      24             And then one thing also, advice, is to make

      25        sure you speak up and you speak into the
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       1        microphone when you are addressing us because it

       2        has to be recorded, and our stenographer has a

       3        really hard time because she can't hear you.

       4        She types it and records it both.  So we'd

       5        appreciate if you do that.

       6             First on the agenda is for the approval of

       7        the minutes from April 28th, 2010.  Has

       8        everybody read those?

       9             MS. SHAW:  Through the Chair, I don't know

      10        if everyone has looked at their copy of the

      11        transcripts, but in my copy of the transcripts,

      12        perhaps -- starting on page 202, Diane, where

      13        you have "reporter," I think that should be

      14        Lisa Sheppard, and it's going -- starting on 202

      15        all the way -- all the way to the end of the --

      16        so to page 207.

      17             And this is just in my copy of the

      18        transcript, so perhaps -- I don't know if anyone

      19        else's are like that, but I wanted to make sure

      20        that the minutes reflect that that should be

      21        changed to Lisa Sheppard and not -- not the

      22        reporter.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else have any

      24        comments?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anyone want to make a

       2        motion for approval?

       3             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       4        approve the minutes from last month's meeting.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

       6             Do we have a second?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      11        approved the meeting minutes from the April 28th

      12        Historic Preservation Commission meeting.

      13             Next item is the deferred items.  We have

      14        listed one deferred item, and that item is

      15        COA-10-285.  We will not be hearing this case

      16        today.  So if you're here to speak on that item,

      17        which is 1402 South Edgewood Avenue, we will not

      18        be hearing that tonight, so . . .

      19             Next on the item -- next on the agenda is

      20        the consent agenda.  The following cases are on

      21        the consent agenda, and I'll go ahead and read

      22        those.  COA-10-064, 851 Oak Street; COA-10-254,

      23        2801 Herschel Street; COA-10-269, 1022 Barrs

      24        Street; COA-10-284, 426 East 3rd Street; and

      25        COA-10-288, 1665 Pearce Street.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  There's also a minor mod,

       2        number 6, that's on the consent.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And then there's also

       4        a minor modification, 10-004, 3839 Oak Street.

       5             So does anyone wish to speak on any of

       6        these items?

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open

       9        the -- is anyone here to -- open the public

      10        hearing.

      11             Is anyone here to speak on these items?

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll go ahead

      14        and close the public hearing.

      15             Do any of the commissioners had [sic] any

      16        ex-parte on any of these items?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I have a motion for

      19        approval?

      20             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      21        approve the consent agenda.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      23             Any discussion?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  So, by your actions, you

       3        have approved the consent agenda.

       4             The next -- we'll go ahead and get started

       5        on our certificates of appropriateness, and the

       6        first one to be heard is COA-10-057, East 4th

       7        Street.

       8             Staff report.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, before I go

      10        into this, this is a -- well, just briefly, this

      11        is a new construction application we've had

      12        deferred for several months.  There was a

      13        challenge to the ownership of the property.  I

      14        believe Ms. Shaw wants to make a

      15        recommendation.  And I believe the owner -- or

      16        the applicant wants to make a statement as well

      17        before anything is done.

      18             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  Through the Chair, I'm not

      19        really sure what the applicant is going to say,

      20        but it is my understanding that there is a

      21        dispute regarding the ownership of this

      22        property.  And because of that, I would

      23        recommend that the commission defer this item

      24        until the ownership matter is resolved.  I

      25        understand that there is a court -- the case is
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       1        in court, litigation is ongoing, and -- so --

       2        and I -- I don't know what the -- can you hear

       3        me?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  And I don't know the

       6        complaint or the allegations in that court

       7        case.  Perhaps the alleged owner or the

       8        applicant could come forth and kind of give us a

       9        little bit of an idea of what's actually going

      10        on in the litigation, but I would just -- just

      11        to be caution [sic], I would recommend that we

      12        defer this matter until we are assured that we

      13        actually have the legal owner of the property

      14        coming before you asking for a COA.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  So are we -- are we

      16        requesting, then, for the public hearing to be

      17        opened, for the owner to come up and speak?

      18             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  You can open the public

      19        hearing if he wants to come and speak, yes.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      21        open the public hearing for this item.

      22             Is anyone here to speak on this matter?

      23             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Do I need to do this?

      25             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and address
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       1        first, please.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  It's Bucky Davis, 1881

       3        Beach Avenue, Atlantic Beach, Florida 32233.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Now I need to swear you in.

       5             If you would raise your right hand for me,

       6        please.

       7             MR. DAVIS:  (Complies.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       9        testimony you're about to give will be the

      10        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      11        truth?

      12             MR. DAVIS:  I do.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             MR. DAVIS:  Afternoon.

      15             I have a contract to buy this property from

      16        Good Homes of Northeast Florida, who is the

      17        owner of record.  My understanding is Good Homes

      18        bought this property at a tax sale and has

      19        undertaken a quiet title action.  I don't know

      20        all of the ins and outs of the -- of their

      21        dispute.  I'm not involved in it.  I'm -- simply

      22        have a contract to buy the property.  So this

      23        has been deferred for two or three cycles,

      24        and --

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  About five months now.
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       1             MR. DAVIS:  Five months.

       2             So I -- I had a sense that we either need

       3        to move forward with this or withdraw it.  I

       4        don't mind deferring it until this is resolved.

       5        On the other hand, if you approve it, I don't

       6        see how it brings harm to either party.  In

       7        other words, I have a letter here from the owner

       8        that confirms that I have his authority to speak

       9        on this matter for the purpose of obtaining a

      10        COA.  If you did it and he prevails, then we're

      11        done.  If you do it and the other party

      12        prevails, I don't see how that harms him.

      13             But I want to go with the flow, so whatever

      14        your pleasure is -- what I'd like not to do is

      15        withdraw it and then have to come back and pay a

      16        fee and go through all this stuff again, but I

      17        want to go along with whatever you guys want to

      18        do.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a question for

      21        staff.

      22             Is there any limit on deferrals?  I mean,

      23        is there like six months and then you have to

      24        pull it?

      25             MS. SHAW:  No.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we don't -- I'm not

       2        sure -- at least I don't -- what our sort of

       3        legal responsibility is here, you know, if --

       4             MS. SHAW:  Well, we're certainly not

       5        involved in the dispute, however -- but if we

       6        have some information that -- and, again, I hear

       7        what Mr. Davis is saying.  He is the -- he's

       8        speaking on behalf of the alleged owner again.

       9        And I can tell you a whole lot about a tax deed

      10        and how sometimes the tax deeds are only good

      11        for a certain period of time and they can revert

      12        back to the original owner.

      13             So, again, I believe that it be -- it would

      14        be cautionary that the commission just defer

      15        this matter until they can work it out in the

      16        court.  Especially since there's litigation on

      17        this particular property, I just would not feel

      18        comfortable recommending that the commission go

      19        forth when we do not know legally who actually

      20        owns this property because, you know, once you

      21        enter your order, that order is binding upon the

      22        actual legal owner.  And, at this time, we don't

      23        know legally who that is, so . . .

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think since there's no
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       1        financial -- it's an inconvenience to this

       2        applicant, but it's financially not a hardship

       3        to defer it, I'm comfortable with -- is it a

       4        motion?  Do we make a motion to defer it?

       5             MS. SHAW:  No.  You don't need to make a

       6        motion.  You can just defer it at the --

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  I just want the applicant

       8        to know that if you were to get the COA

       9        approved, you would only have one year to start

      10        construction.  And quiet tile actions can

      11        proceed for quite a long time.  You're not

      12        guaranteed you'd be able to start construction,

      13        so you might be better off deferring.

      14             MR. DAVIS:  Could we defer until the first

      15        hearing after you receive notification that the

      16        litigation has been resolved?

      17             MS. SHAW:  You mean after the first hearing

      18        of the quiet title action?

      19             MR. DAVIS:  No.  Could we meet again --

      20        could you bring this item up -- could you defer

      21        it --

      22             MS. SHAW:  Yes, yes.

      23             MR. DAVIS:  -- until the first COA public

      24        hearing, following receipt that this has been

      25        resolved in the courts?
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  That way you can give us

       2        some type of status of what has happened,

       3        absolutely, yes, yes.

       4             MR. DAVIS:  Does that work?

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  Okay.  I'll go ahead

       6        and -- I don't think -- declare or suggest -- do

       7        I declare?  I'm declaring that this project will

       8        be deferred to a future hearing.

       9             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-067, 1085

      10        Orleans Court.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Again, before I give the

      12        staff report, I wouldn't mind if Cherry could

      13        sort of weigh in on this situation because it's

      14        a similar situation but somewhat different, but

      15        I'll let her give you the background.

      16             MS. SHAW:  I'm really earning my paycheck

      17        today.

      18             Okay.  In this particular -- I'm sorry,

      19        Diane.  These mics are -- can you hear me?

      20             THE REPORTER:  Yes.

      21             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you hold it down, we can

      23        hear you.

      24             MS. SHAW:  All right.  Yes, this particular

      25        case, we have the same issue with -- we have an
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       1        applicant here who is not the legal property

       2        owner, and this particular application seeks to

       3        demolish the property.

       4             And I have been in discussions with the

       5        applicant and the owner.  The owner is the bank,

       6        Chase Bank, and Chase Bank has vehemently stated

       7        that they are not authorizing any -- any acts

       8        upon this applicant other than -- and I will

       9        quote -- I do have an agent authorization form

      10        from -- you do not have it -- from the bank

      11        stating that, "This authorization is strictly

      12        given to the prospective buyer, James Allen, to

      13        submit the attached application.  Seller does

      14        not approve any actual demolition to occur

      15        without Chase Bank senior management approval

      16        prior to close of escrow."

      17             So the agent authorization is very limited

      18        to the application for demolition.  And at this

      19        juncture, we really don't know how you guys are

      20        going to rule, but if you do rule and approve

      21        the demolition, then I would recommend strongly

      22        that we put a condition in that approval that

      23        the demolition go forth subject to the approval

      24        by senior management from Chase Bank that the

      25        sale has gone through.
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       1             So that's -- that would be my

       2        recommendation.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  The reason that the

       5        applicant is seeking the demolition or the COA

       6        for the demolition is that before he proceeds on

       7        with this purchase or with this contract, he

       8        wants to make sure that the commission will

       9        approve the demolition because the purpose of

      10        him buying the property is basically to expand

      11        his backyard.  He owns a residence that faces

      12        Remington Street and this property is

      13        immediately behind him.  So that's the reason he

      14        sought the demolition, although he's not the

      15        owner.

      16             This building -- I'll just go ahead and

      17        tell you what our recommendation is.  We are

      18        recommending approval.  And, of course, if

      19        that's the case, that is the action of the

      20        commission, we also support what Ms. Shaw said

      21        about the condition.

      22             The reason that we're recommending approval

      23        of the demolition of this building is there's

      24        some uncertainty that -- whether it's

      25        contributing or not.
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       1             When the list of contributing and

       2        noncontributing properties were produced and

       3        there was an attachment to the ordinance that

       4        established the Riverside Avondale historic

       5        district, it identified this property under a

       6        real estate number, but it did not identify it

       7        as contributing.  However, the list identified

       8        as contributing 2889 Orleans Court.  There is

       9        not such an address as 2889 Orleans Court.

      10        There is a 2889 Remington Street, which faces --

      11        which is the immediate property -- property

      12        immediately fronting Remington Street beside

      13        this property, but that property was vacant

      14        until recently when a new house was built on

      15        it.  So we're not sure exactly whether it's

      16        contributing or not contributing.

      17             I will state that the building has been

      18        severely altered.  The only original fabric

      19        remaining that you can see is these little

      20        decorative brackets up here (indicating), but

      21        it's been -- the windows have all been

      22        replaced.  There's -- the siding has been -- an

      23        artificial siding has been attached to all the

      24        elevations.  And on -- and the porch has been so

      25        altered -- if it had a porch, we're not sure
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       1        exactly what the design of the porch would have

       2        been.  And also on the interior, the only

       3        remaining interior fabric is some very nice pine

       4        floors, which have been -- which have been

       5        refinished.

       6             So I'm just going to go ahead and go

       7        through these slides so you can get a sense of

       8        this property.

       9             Let me go back.  Okay.  This is --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are -- can I ask you a

      11        question?  Are there any structures on Orleans

      12        Court, like, to either side of it?  Is there

      13        a --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, to the -- to one side,

      15        of course, is the house at Remington Street, the

      16        brand new home.  To the other side, in that --

      17        sort of in that block, there are some one-story

      18        historic houses.  And there may be a Sanborn

      19        attached with the Florida master site file.

      20        Let's see.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because on this -- on

      22        this Sanborn -- or on this old map in here,

      23        it's -- shows up as a -- one structure on the

      24        whole block, and that's why I was curious.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I think across the
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       1        street, there's two structures on the block, and

       2        two -- let's see.  These two (indicating) and

       3        then this one?

       4             MS. PAULL:  Uh-huh.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  So there's three structures,

       6        not counting the subject property.

       7             Sort of attached carport storage area

       8        (indicating).  This is the front elevation.

       9        Again, you can --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So the house to the --

      11        that we're seeing right -- actually faces

      12        Remington?

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  And it's a brand -- I

      14        want to say brand new.  It was built in the last

      15        five or six years, and it went through this

      16        process.  Again, it would be over here

      17        (indicating).

      18             Now, that's the worst of the -- the

      19        interior condition of the building.  I'll get to

      20        some moisture damage, but -- again, you can see

      21        the inside.  It's been somewhat changed.  It may

      22        be the original stair system.  I'm not sure.

      23        There's a nice pine flooring.  This is not

      24        original.  This mantle -- the fireplace might

      25        be, but the mantle is not.  The stairways appear
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       1        to be original, this particular one

       2        (indicating).

       3             Again, the -- some of the original fabric

       4        is just the drop siding.  It's up on this gable

       5        (indicating) at the end of the rear elevation.

       6        You can, again, see the -- the enclosed of

       7        the -- it looks like aluminum soffits.  There's

       8        some original siding there probably.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have one more question

      10        for you, Joel.

      11             Obviously, it's been manipulated

      12        significantly over time, but the only reason

      13        it's questionable as contributing is a -- is an

      14        address or is it actually the boundary?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  It's --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you go back and --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  It's probably confusion as

      19        relates to the address.  According -- we could

      20        not get perm- -- we did not locate building

      21        permit information.  The property appraiser card

      22        has it constructed in 1922, which is probably

      23        consistent with what we're seeing in those

      24        brackets and so forth.

      25             I want to clearly state for the record, the
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       1        building is not in any shape or form in bad

       2        shape.  It's not deteriorated, it's not in

       3        danger of collapsing.  Somebody could probably

       4        move in that building today.  There is some

       5        damage you saw from the water damage, so --

       6        that's not the basis of the recommendation for

       7        demolition.

       8             We're recommending demolition because

       9        there's a question about its contributing

      10        status.  And if it is noncontributing, we could

      11        approve it administratively, and also we felt

      12        that that probably was because of the degree

      13        of -- of alteration was so severe.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      15        staff report?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      18        hearing.

      19             Anyone here to speak on the -- this house?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm the owner of the

      22        Remington Street -- the tan house that's to the

      23        right of this --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you be sworn in,

      25        please?
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Oh, I'm sorry.

       2             I've never been to one of these, so you'll

       3        have to tell me what to do.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             THE REPORTER:  We need your name and

       6        address first, please.

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Misty Allen, 2889

       8        Remington Street.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Now I need you to

      10        raise your right hand for me, please.

      11             MS. ALLEN:  (Complies.)

      12             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      13        testimony you're about to give will be the

      14        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      15        truth?

      16             MS. ALLEN:  Yes.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      18             MS. ALLEN:  So I'm the owner of Remington

      19        Street, 2889, which is the tan house to the

      20        right in this picture, and we're requesting that

      21        the house be -- we want to purchase the property

      22        and demolish it so that we can further our

      23        backyard is really what we're wanting.

      24             We've been living in our house for four

      25        years.  The house has been vacant the entire
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       1        time we've been there and I understand it's been

       2        in closure [sic] for over two years.

       3             I'm here to answer any questions or --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       7             We may ask you back up, but --

       8             MS. ALLEN:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak on

      10        this?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      13        close the public hearing and bring it back to

      14        the commissioners.

      15             MR. FRILEY:  Just so I'm clear, the

      16        approval is based on noncontributing structure

      17        status?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  That is one factor in our

      19        recommendation, but also the building -- the

      20        alteration -- the degree of alterations is

      21        pretty severe.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, this is

      23        difficult for me because I understand it would

      24        be great for this property owner to expand, but

      25        just looking at the building -- and I know it's
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       1        been manipulated.  It -- I don't know.  I hate

       2        to see it demolished when there's the potential

       3        to rehab it.  You know, so many things come

       4        before us that are just falling down and we ask

       5        them to hang on and preserve the building, and

       6        here's one that's in relatively sound shape.  It

       7        is part of the fabric of the neighborhood,

       8        albeit that the block does not have a lot of

       9        fabric, and that's what I was trying to get at,

      10        that there aren't many structures on the block,

      11        so that's a mitigating factor.  It's not like if

      12        you take it out, suddenly there's a hole in the

      13        block.  But still, at the same time, I'm -- I'm

      14        hesitant just because it's a seemingly sound

      15        structure and a creative person could probably

      16        restore it in a way that it was an asset to the

      17        neighborhood.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I have to

      19        declare ex-parte on this.

      20             I did not speak with the applicants, but I

      21        did speak about this project when I was involved

      22        with Riverside Avondale Preservation's Design

      23        Review Committee with staff who came for that

      24        meeting.  It was either in February or March.  I

      25        don't remember exactly when it was.  I didn't
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       1        meet with the applicant or any of the involved

       2        parties, frankly.

       3             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  And let's remember to

       4        declare your ex-parte before we open the public

       5        hearing.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.

       7             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thanks.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, just

       9        checked my e-mail.  Carmen Godwin, the executive

      10        director of RAP, cannot be here this afternoon.

      11        She's been sick, but she did submit an e-mail.

      12        And I didn't get it until after the meeting

      13        started, but it was basically the RAP's DRC

      14        comments from each of the -- the applications,

      15        and just to -- for the record, RAP's Design

      16        Review Committee agreed with the staff

      17        recommendations and conditions.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  For demolition?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to turn in your

      21        cell phone for the record.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  I can print it out and give

      23        it for the record.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree with Angela that

      25        demolition could really only occur if the
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       1        conclusion is made that it's not a contributing

       2        structure.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that something that

       4        staff can verify with more research?  I mean,

       5        to -- on a definition level, if you can -- you

       6        can't even determine that it was built in 1922;

       7        is that the problem?  Because it seems like if

       8        you can document that and it's in the

       9        boundaries, it should be contributing.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, there are some

      11        structures that were built within the period of

      12        significance of the neighborhood that have been

      13        severely altered that are currently listed as

      14        noncontributing.  We've had a few of them come

      15        through to us on occasion, not really for

      16        demolition, but for other -- other various

      17        improvements to the property.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, one thing

      19        that we do look at when we're considering

      20        contributing and noncontributing status -- it's

      21        not something we regularly evaluate, but if a

      22        structure is altered beyond redemption or the

      23        work that has been done is irreversible -- for

      24        example, if there was any front porch -- or any

      25        porch on this structure, we have absolutely no
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       1        idea where it was.  The fabric inside doesn't

       2        show where a porch line would have been if it

       3        was enclosed, nor does the outside, so that's

       4        something that we look at when it is evaluated

       5        for contributing and noncontributing status.

       6             So this structure, as Joel stated earlier,

       7        is one that looks like it has been altered

       8        beyond redemption.  I mean, it can't be reversed

       9        back to what it would have been historically.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  I guess the question is, is

      11        it -- the establishment of the contributing,

      12        noncontributing list was actually an attachment

      13        to the ordinance that established the -- the

      14        district itself.  So I don't know how -- even if

      15        we could verify it -- I don't know.  It might be

      16        a question that Cherry is going to have to

      17        answer.  I -- I just don't know.  It may well be

      18        that it was a mistake, that the ad- -- that the

      19        contributing property should be, this particular

      20        property.  It's just so confusing.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think staff

      22        clarified it for me.

      23             Even if it was contributing, you probably

      24        would make the same recommendation based on your

      25        inspection of the property?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  I think it -- it might be --

       2        we may look at it a little bit differently,

       3        yeah.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you would look --

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I said we possibly

       6        would look at it, but I will say that we did

       7        recommend demolition because one of the things

       8        that we did see on it was the fact that it had

       9        been severely altered and the question about its

      10        contributing status.  So when we put that

      11        together, it just didn't seem like it was

      12        something that we felt that -- that we would

      13        not -- that we felt comfortable to make that

      14        recommendation.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  It seems to me that -- just

      16        like we have to justify why we were going to

      17        suggest not allowing demolition or allowing

      18        demolition, there has to be a justification.

      19        And I'm not -- it almost has to be a traced

      20        justification, Cherry?  In other words, you

      21        can't say, wow, we don't think it should be

      22        demolished because it just looks like a nice

      23        house or I could fix that up?  Is there -- you

      24        know, I want to make sure that this has a trail

      25        to it.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  You definitely want to

       2        make sure that your decision is supported by the

       3        ordinance code and the guidelines for

       4        demolition.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think he's almost

       6        asking you, that once staff makes a

       7        recommendation, we have to have a really strong

       8        basis for overturning it -- is that what you --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So --

      11             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, absolutely, what I just

      12        said.  You know, you -- if you're going to

      13        overturn it, you want to make sure that your

      14        decision is -- and I gave you guys some green

      15        forms sometime ago, but make sure your decision

      16        is supported by, you know, competent substantial

      17        evidence, and that can be in the form of sworn

      18        testimony, you know, photographs, the ordinance

      19        code under Chapter 307, the Secretary of

      20        Interior standards for demolition, the

      21        guidelines.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I guess in this

      23        case, since RAP, who's usually very

      24        conservative, and staff both agreed on this,

      25        that the case is pretty clear.  And, you're
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       1        right, it's sort of a response to the visual

       2        documentation.  It doesn't seem that bad, but if

       3        they have inspected it and feel comfortable with

       4        approving the demolition, then I think I can

       5        support that.

       6             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah.  I --

       7             MR. MOORE:  Me too.

       8             MR. FRILEY:  I guess my opinion is -- I

       9        don't see anything or any evidence that it's

      10        stronger than the evidence that the staff has

      11        presented for us to overturn it (inaudible) --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Jerry, use your mic.

      13             MR. FRILEY:  I'm sorry.

      14             I was just stating that I didn't see any

      15        evidence that was stronger than what staff has

      16        presented for demolition on the table or in the

      17        documentation.  So that would be my

      18        recommendation, that we -- that we agree with

      19        staff.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you like to go ahead

      21        and make a motion?

      22             MR. FRILEY:  I make a motion that we

      23        approve -- a motion that we approve COA-10-067

      24        as conditioned by staff.

      25             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Let me give you a
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       1        condition so that -- since, you know, the

       2        ownership of this property is about to take

       3        place during a closing, so I'd like to recommend

       4        that you approve it and then I'm going to read

       5        into the record the condition I'd like you to

       6        put on the approval.  Okay?  That way we know

       7        that we are legally correct here, so . . .

       8             Okay.  So this would be my recommendation

       9        for the condition is that you approve it subject

      10        to the approved sale of the property by Chase

      11        Bank to the applicant.  Within ten days of the

      12        closing, the applicant shall submit a legal deed

      13        to the Office of General Counsel for review and

      14        approval.

      15             That would be my recommendation for the

      16        condition.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have to restate that

      18        exactly or can we --

      19             MS. SHAW:  No.  You can just say "so

      20        moved."

      21             MR. FRILEY:  So moved.

      22             (Ms. Allen approaches the podium.)

      23             MS. ALLEN:  Am I allowed to speak again?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we have closed the

      25        public hearing.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  If she wants to speak, you can

       2        open it back up.  I mean --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

       4        open the public hearing.

       5             MS. ALLEN:  I just want to state that, one,

       6        we do have a tentative closing date for Friday

       7        morning based on the outcome of this meeting.

       8        So if you're recommending that we present

       9        something to you within ten days, that will be

      10        no problem.

      11             MS. SHAW:  Thank you.

      12             MS. ALLEN:  And also I heard you say

      13        something about the -- the floors in the home.

      14        And if it makes you feel a little bit more at

      15        peace, we are planning to salvage those floors

      16        and put them in our own home, which is the

      17        adjacent property.  I don't know if that makes a

      18        difference, but --

      19             MS. SHAW:  Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a -- we'll go

      21        ahead and close the public hearing again.

      22             We have a motion.  Do I have a -- any

      23        discussion?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I have a second?
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       5        approved COA-10-067, 1085 Orleans Court, for

       6        demolition.

       7             Okay.  Next item for our hearing is

       8        COA-10-281, 201 East Beaver Street.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  This is the historic

      10        Mount Zion AME church.  This is a local

      11        landmark.  I'm sure if you spend time downtown,

      12        you will recognize this building.  It's a

      13        wonderful (inaudible) revival style building.

      14        The congregation has been actually using the

      15        site at that property probably since 1866 and

      16        rebuilt after the great fire, which the -- is

      17        the current sanctuary.  I think that was done

      18        between -- I think it started construction in

      19        '01.  It was completed in '05.

      20             The issue at hand is this bell tower right

      21        here (indicating).  What has happened is there

      22        is a -- inside here there is a gutter system

      23        that over time has failed.  It's been filled up

      24        with roofing tar, it's been patched, it's

      25        been -- even got trash and debris inside of it,
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       1        so it's forcing the water to actually, literally

       2        go into the brickwork itself behind -- or on top

       3        of the parapet wall.

       4             What is being proposed -- if I can explain

       5        it -- is to create a cricket right here

       6        (indicating), connecting this gable end of the

       7        parapet wall to the roof itself, and then also

       8        to have a slightly sloping cover over the

       9        parapet wall between it -- the top of the

      10        parapet wall, between it and the steeple

      11        itself.  This would allow the water -- the

      12        cricket will actually go up and -- up to the

      13        very edge where there will be flashing that will

      14        go down and on the edge of the brickwork right

      15        here (indicating), and same thing down here.

      16             The end result is it would force the water

      17        to go over the parapet wall or over the gable

      18        end and drain out versus going back behind the

      19        wall.

      20             Again, this is some more shots of it

      21        (indicating).

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So they're going to flash

      23        over the top of that limestone?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, there will be flashing

      25        over the top.  And the flashing actually --
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       1        yeah, it will go down along the wall --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you think there's any

       3        issues with the color at that point?  You know,

       4        if -- because it will be whatever the roof

       5        material color is.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  The intent is to shingle the

       7        cricket with the same color shingles.  And I

       8        think it's also going to cover the slightly

       9        sloping section that will be built over that

      10        part of the wall, like here and here

      11        (indicating), that's sort of flat so that the

      12        water will go over the top.

      13             I did ask the applicant about why couldn't

      14        they just rebuild the -- or repair and reuse the

      15        same guttering system, and he did say that it

      16        would require some removal of the brickwork to

      17        go down in there to do this work and it would

      18        actually result in some -- some effect on the

      19        original fabric.

      20             This particular proposal would not affect

      21        the original fabric in the sense that it -- it

      22        will not result in moving any brickwork,

      23        per se.

      24             We wasn't sure, you know, if there was a

      25        better way or another way to do this, so we
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       1        recommended approval with two conditions:

       2             Number one, that the applicant has proven

       3        to the commission's satisfaction that the

       4        proposed alteration to the bell tower would be

       5        the most acceptable and least intrusive manner

       6        for addressing the roofing problem.

       7             And, number two, we are recommending --

       8        this may make it more difficult according to his

       9        plan -- let me go back to this other one -- was

      10        to actually maybe lower the cricket to be behind

      11        this gable end rather than being even with it.

      12        Of course, I think that would -- is going to be

      13        contrary to what they proposed to do and that

      14        would also force the water to have to go back

      15        down versus over into the --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm going to follow up

      17        because I want to get Joe's opinion, but if --

      18        it's still going to come down either side of

      19        that cricket.  So even if they hold it down a

      20        little bit, it should still bring it down to

      21        that second slope that they're going to slope

      22        down at the bottom to kick it out.

      23             The only reason I'd prefer that is because

      24        then you'll see that limestone cap.  And it may

      25        have to be restored and waterproofed, but it's
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       1        pretty significant to the parapet.

       2             I think what they're saying is they're

       3        going to bring the roof material all the way to

       4        the face, right over the top of the limestone.

       5             MR. FRILEY:  There's a drawing.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is there a drawing?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  There's a drawing.

       8        I --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  I'd prefer -- I

      10        don't know if the -- we can ask the applicant

      11        when they come up, but -- I think the same idea,

      12        only, you know, hold it down enough to flash the

      13        back side and --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  If they flash the back side,

      15        would the water just go down and hit that little

      16        roof that's going to be on top over the parapet

      17        wall and then it'll just flow out from there; is

      18        that what you're saying?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, as long as it's a good

      21        flashing.  That's the difficulty.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think there's --

      23        aren't there some products where you can treat

      24        that limestone so that -- the cap itself?  I

      25        mean, they may have to lift off pieces and flash
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       1        underneath it.  That's probably out of their

       2        budget, but that would be the best way to do it.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  But it would be -- it would

       4        be capped and flashed on the flat part of the

       5        parapet wall, though, is that what you're

       6        saying?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Nods head.)

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Because the water has got to

       9        go off that top.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  Traditionally, you

      11        know, they would have flashed below that stone,

      12        but I suppose that's a possibility, to use a

      13        flashing that is, you know, a cap that matches

      14        the color so that from down below you still

      15        sense the thickness of the parapet up there.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm just not -- I'm just not

      17        sure you would -- I know what you're saying.  It

      18        would be perfect if this new flashing was behind

      19        the limestone and you couldn't see it.  On the

      20        other hand, it's up there quite a ways.  I'm

      21        wondering if you would even see it if --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Go back to your other

      23        shot.  From that angle, you -- I don't know.

      24        You see it, though.

      25             MR. FRILEY:  And you would almost see it as
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       1        a new product, but after a while, I'm -- I'm

       2        kind of leaning toward it, that it will sort of

       3        disappear as well.  It wouldn't be as

       4        noticeable.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

       6        of the -- on the report?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

       9        public hearing.

      10             Is anyone here to speak on this?

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.  I'm David Neese, All

      13        Seasons Roofing.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      15        hand for me, please.

      16             MR. NEESE:  (Complies.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you're about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             MR. NEESE:  I do.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             MR. NEESE:  Thank you.

      24             Y'all pretty well discussed and had some

      25        questions about covering the lime rock, but I'm
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       1        not sure if you're concerning the lime rock on

       2        the top of the parapet wall or in the front.

       3             The space -- could you flip the -- yeah,

       4        the space between the -- the space between the

       5        steeple and the parapet wall, I think, is about

       6        eight to nine inches, and you can just see a

       7        little bit of the --

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  (Indicating.)

       9             MR. NEESE:  Yeah.  Right in there is very

      10        small.  And we wanted to do -- it's so

      11        restricted in there.  As it comes down, the tape

      12        of the bottom is about this wide (indicating),

      13        and that's where they just put in a lot of --

      14        over the years, I guess since it was built and

      15        started having problems, it just built it up to

      16        the point where the water doesn't even run in

      17        the gutter system any longer.  It's just -- it's

      18        not using it.  It's just coming out the four

      19        sides.

      20             But there are [sic] so much small space in

      21        there, if we put a small -- it would come up to

      22        about this way (indicating).  If we put a small

      23        cricket in there and then come down and tried to

      24        flash in there, I think that would -- and then

      25        try to counter-flash -- we have to counter-flash
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       1        over the brick wall.  I think that would more

       2        take away the connection and the look of the

       3        structure.  It would -- by coming straight out

       4        all the way to the end of the parapet wall and

       5        combining the same materials we have on the

       6        steeple with the parapet wall.  All the material

       7        would be the same.  The flashing -- you were

       8        concerned about the flashing.  The flashing

       9        would be to the point where -- the materials

      10        would be to the point where -- when that

      11        structure has to be reroofed, all the material

      12        at the same time would age -- hopefully age to

      13        the -- to have to be replaced near the same

      14        time.

      15             Now, the metals we use and the fasteners

      16        used should extend beyond the life of any kind

      17        of shingle.

      18             The first reason you will have to reroof or

      19        repair up there would be the shingles, of

      20        course, not -- when we go out up there, we have

      21        to repair shingles as well.  We've got a shingle

      22        problem up there.  They've been blowing off and

      23        not being attached right, et cetera.  And I

      24        think that will always be a problem with the

      25        structure that high and with the asphalt
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       1        compound shingles that are in the market today

       2        and have been placed on that church.

       3             But what we're trying to do is to eliminate

       4        any further deterioration, not only the wood and

       5        the failed gutter system, but also the brick and

       6        the deterioration.  You don't see in the picture

       7        that -- the cloudiness on the right-hand side of

       8        this front parapet wall is all growth, weeds,

       9        et cetera, et cetera, growing into the

      10        concrete.  And you know what roofs do to

      11        concrete and masonry is it forces -- after a

      12        while, it forces pieces out and it breaks.  And

      13        what we do is we cover all that and put the

      14        proper roofing material on there is we'll

      15        eliminate all that in the future.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is your flashing color

      17        going to match the -- what's coming over the

      18        top?

      19             MR. NEESE:  Let me -- we're going to choose

      20        a brown.  This comes prepainted, galvanized, and

      21        it's a brown finish.  And this is all that's

      22        going to hang over the edge of the front of the

      23        parapet wall, so you still see -- I think

      24        somebody said something about the white lime

      25        rock finish.  You will still see that except for
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       1        an inch and a quarter that comes down, and

       2        that's got to be used for the flashing so that

       3        we have something to keep the shingles that are

       4        on top and then the wall that comes down so we

       5        have the water dripping down and away from the

       6        building.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it possible to use a

       8        different color that perhaps will blend in with

       9        the limestone?

      10             MR. NEESE:  Not the prepainted factory, but

      11        we can -- we can match any paint.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Doesn't it seem like you'd

      13        want a lighter color?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I would think so.  If

      15        we're losing the top of it, I think the more --

      16             MR. NEESE:  Well, the top of it is a real

      17        red brick, dark red brick, and that's why we

      18        thought the brown -- plus, the shingles are

      19        brown, so this would -- I thought this would

      20        match up --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The top -- the parapets

      23        are brick?  They look like they're a stone.

      24             MR. NEESE:  I know, but it's not.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's not?
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       1             MR. NEESE:  Yeah.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Here is a colored picture

       3        right here (indicating).

       4             I see.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, if you

       6        look at the laptop as well, if you look really

       7        closely, you can see the red above the lighter

       8        color limestone.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think that's

      10        fine.  Because when you look at that photograph,

      11        it looks like it's a stone cap.

      12             MR. NEESE:  (Tenders photographs to

      13        Ms. Schifanella.)

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, you drew in the

      15        cricket.  I was going to say, gosh, it looks

      16        like there's a cricket there already.

      17             MR. NEESE:  There are pictures there.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  That's what

      19        I'm seeing.  I think somebody flashed over the

      20        parapet or is that a solution y'all did on

      21        another job?

      22             MR. MOORE:  That's not the same one.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, this is not the

      24        same structure.

      25             MR. NEESE:  You can see the --
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  You've got to speak into the

       3        microphone if you don't mind.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's fine.  I'm going

       5        to withdraw my concern.  I thought it was

       6        limestone.

       7             MR. NEESE:  Yeah, we're trying to keep the

       8        integrity of the look of the building as well as

       9        the function of the material to last along with

      10        the rest of the materials so we don't have a

      11        problem, you know, two years down the road.  We

      12        don't want a problem at all.  We want -- we want

      13        to, you know, keep the -- keep the function of

      14        the church and the bell tower, you know, as long

      15        as possible up there to keep it weather-tight.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's fine.  I did not

      17        see that in the photographs, so I'm comfortable

      18        with what you're -- you're (inaudible).

      19             MR. NEESE:  Okay.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay?

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      23             MR. NEESE:  Okay.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anybody else here to

      25        speak on this?
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       1             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

       3        please.

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Frederick D. Richardson,

       5        Jr., 201 East Beaver Street, pastor of the

       6        historic Mount Zion AME Church.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       8        testimony you're about to give will be the

       9        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      10        truth?

      11             PASTOR RICHARDSON:  Yes.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      13             PASTOR RICHARDSON:  Through the Chair and

      14        to the commission, I would hope seriously that

      15        you would consider allowing us to go forward

      16        with this.  We have been inundated with problems

      17        with the roof.  Any building that's over

      18        hundreds of years of age, naturally you're going

      19        to have problems.  And in order to be able to --

      20        to discontinue the interior problem that is

      21        causing from the exterior work that needs to be

      22        done, we need to have this particular situation

      23        resolved.

      24             Mr. Neese has given us a -- we've been up

      25        there.  We've been able to see the problems that
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       1        we have.  There's -- just one of the worst

       2        things in the world is to be able to look up

       3        there, see our steeple, and you see all this

       4        growth that's going around.  And we know that

       5        there's a serious problem that needs to be

       6        resolved, and we -- hopeful that you will give

       7        approval so that he can go forward and make

       8        this -- correct this situation.

       9             One of the things that will happen also --

      10        when we were up there trying to find out how the

      11        water was -- would be coming down -- and

      12        presently we see serious problems.  A lot of it

      13        is even going back into the church, and so we

      14        are hopeful that will give approval to our

      15        recommendation.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      17             Anyone else here to speak on this?

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  I'll close the

      20        public hearing and bring it back to the

      21        commissioners.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion.

      23             I move that we approve COA-10-281 to alter

      24        the roof and parapet at 201 East Beaver Street,

      25        and I think -- without that condition, I think
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       1        we've addressed that, without the staff

       2        condition.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you don't need the staff

       4        condition as part of the motion?

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Unh-unh.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

       7             Do we have a second?

       8             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

      14        approved COA-10-281.

      15             All right.  Next on the agenda is

      16        COA-10-283, 2257 Riverside Avenue.

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is an

      18        application that has come before the commission

      19        three times before.  The subject property is an

      20        altered contributing structure on the corner of

      21        Riverside and Osceola Street.  The level of

      22        alterations are not as extreme as the property

      23        on Orleans Court; however, the -- the current

      24        owner of the property has been trying for

      25        approximately -- at least seven years, possibly
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       1        longer, to secure financing to do a small

       2        addition to the structure, finish out the

       3        interior to allow him to turn it into offices.

       4             The applicant is coming forward again to

       5        renew his COA.  His previous COA has lapsed, and

       6        I believe he has the financing now to move

       7        forward with this project.

       8             There are several components to this

       9        application.  The first part is wholesale siding

      10        replacement.  This is actually the -- the only

      11        new portion of this COA.  We did a site visit --

      12        and let me get to that part -- and staff is

      13        comfortable recommending approval with the

      14        condition that the new siding match the original

      15        in size, style, materials, and design because

      16        there are several locations throughout the

      17        structure that are severely deteriorated on the

      18        very sides.  The new addition that will be in

      19        the area of this existing one-story addition

      20        will affect some of the siding as well, so we

      21        feel that the wholesale siding replacement is

      22        warranted for this application.

      23             The next section is a new addition.  The

      24        plans are in your packet.  Basically what the

      25        applicant is proposing to do is remove this
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       1        nonoriginal one-story addition (indicating).

       2        It's not very wide -- let me get back to the

       3        front so you can kind of see.

       4             You can kind of see it in the Florida

       5        master site file photograph.  It's kind of a --

       6        just a small, maybe five- to ten-feet-wide

       7        area.  I'm not really sure of the size of it,

       8        but they want to remove that and rebuild it as a

       9        two-story addition and extend it slightly back

      10        in this area (indicating) to accommodate a new

      11        elevator.

      12             As part of the new addition, this gable

      13        (indicating) will be removed in the plan

      14        submitted by the applicant.  And in the previous

      15        COA applications that have been approved, staff

      16        has conditioned that that gable remain because

      17        we feel it's an important feature to the

      18        structure; however, at least the past two

      19        commissions have removed that condition as part

      20        of the final order, but staff added it back in

      21        this time because we do feel it is an important

      22        characteristic of the side elevation.  And I

      23        believe part of the reason they were proposing

      24        to remove it is because it will impact the roof

      25        lines of the new addition and there might be

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           49

       1        some runoff issues.  I'm not real sure.

       2             But basically we were recommending approval

       3        of the new addition with the condition that

       4        the -- it be redesigned to allow that gable to

       5        stay.

       6             The next portion is for wholesale

       7        replacement of all the windows on the structure

       8        with the exception of this large leaded window

       9        on the back, and you can kind of see it

      10        (indicating).  This is an arched diamond pattern

      11        window above the front door.  You can see it

      12        right here.

      13             The applicant is proposing to restore those

      14        windows and keep them there to -- the remainder

      15        of the windows on the structure are a

      16        six-over-six sash and the applicant is proposing

      17        on replacing this nonoriginal fixed window

      18        (indicating) with a single sash that will match

      19        the size of this one and line up with this one,

      20        and then replace the remainder of the windows

      21        with six-over-six sash exterior muntins.

      22             This part has been previously approved by

      23        commission --- previous COAs.  The windows are

      24        in pretty bad state.  Some of them had been

      25        enclosed with shutters and dry wall and they had
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       1        been exposed to the elements for a long time.

       2        This used to be an antique shop for -- for quite

       3        a while in the '70s, '80s, '90s, somewhere in

       4        that time frame.

       5             And so staff is fairly comfortable that

       6        most of the windows are in pretty bad shape that

       7        do remain, and so we're recommending approval

       8        with our traditional window replacement

       9        conditions; that the -- that those particular

      10        decorative windows be restored rather than

      11        replaced; that the new windows fit the original

      12        openings and feature a six-over-six grid pattern

      13        with exterior profiled muntins; all windows be

      14        trimmed out traditionally; and that this fixed

      15        glass window on the front be replaced with a

      16        single sash that lines up with the historic

      17        windows on the front facade.

      18             Another portion is the reroof.  The

      19        structure still has its historic -- I didn't put

      20        a close-up in there -- tin shingle roof.  The

      21        applicant is proposing to replace it with a

      22        composition shingle roof.  I believe he is

      23        proposing to use a gray material that will

      24        closely match the color of the existing tin

      25        shingle roof.
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       1             In the 2008 COA, 2008-242 COA, the

       2        commission did approve him with a condition that

       3        he do match -- he does match the color of the

       4        new shingle roof with the metal roof as closely

       5        as possible.

       6             The final portion is for fencing in the

       7        parking area.  You can see it right here

       8        (indicating).  It's -- this is a view of the --

       9        this elevation is from Osceola Street.  It's a

      10        vacant lot, been a vacant lot for at least

      11        40 years.  It's currently used as parking.  He's

      12        planning some improvements.  According to -- he

      13        is in compliance with the Riverside zoning

      14        overlay regarding parking with the condition

      15        that a 6-foot opaque fence be installed along

      16        the rear property line which abuts a private

      17        residence.

      18             So we are recommending approval of a fence

      19        around the property, and I was -- wasn't real

      20        clear exactly where he was proposing to do a

      21        fence.  I knew he was planning to do a fence,

      22        but we are conditioning that a 6-foot fence

      23        along the rear be an opaque fence, but at

      24        10 feet from the property line it be reduced to

      25        a maximum of 4 feet in height and that any
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       1        fencing around the remainder of the parking lot

       2        be a maximum of 4 feet.

       3             If a fence is proposed for the interior --

       4        the right elevation, we're allowing -- we're

       5        conditioning that it be reduced to 4 feet in

       6        height in front of the front corner of the

       7        property, but -- and a maximum of 6 feet beyond

       8        the front corner.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is it going to go past

      10        the front of the Riverside elevation, the

      11        fence?

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  I was unsure of the plan.

      13             There was some confusion.  I didn't get the

      14        plans until very late.  I know there is a fence

      15        plan.  I was not able to get back ahold of the

      16        applicant, so I just put -- I just basically put

      17        in our standard fencing conditions in there, and

      18        then that way it gives the applicant some

      19        flexibility.  If he wants to do a fence in those

      20        locations, he -- you know, he has the approval

      21        to do it up to the conditions.

      22             But in regards to the Riverside Avondale

      23        zoning overlay, he must have a 6-foot opaque

      24        privacy fence along the back of the property

      25        line of the parking lot to separate the parking
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       1        from the private residence that's adjoining him

       2        on the rear.  So the condition that that fence

       3        be reduced to 4 feet, approximately 10 feet from

       4        the property line, which would be our standard

       5        condition for a corner lot in a side yard, is

       6        acceptable after talking to Allie.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  So we are recommending

       9        approval with all of the previous conditions.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is there -- is the

      11        applicant here?

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, he is.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any other questions

      16        of the staff report?

      17             MR. FRILEY:  I have a question.

      18             My question is, in the report -- and I

      19        guess this is more clarification.  The COAs that

      20        were approved previously, have they reached the

      21        life and that's why we're -- we're kind of going

      22        back through at this point?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Pretty much.

      24             Mr. Poucher, the owner, has been doing due

      25        diligence to try and restore this property for a
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       1        long time and he comes forward, gets a COA.  But

       2        if work is not initiated within the first year,

       3        the COA, it expires.  So he's been forced to

       4        come before us several times now trying to get

       5        this project going.

       6             MR. FRILEY:  From a standpoint of the

       7        commission, is there -- is there room or is it

       8        allowed to rule on something twice even though

       9        it's already been ruled on?  I know it's

      10        expired, but --

      11             MS. SHAW:  Right.  I think you're -- I

      12        think what you're trying to get into is the

      13        administrative res judicata issue, and that --

      14        that's not here before us.

      15             Again, like she did state, all of these

      16        COAs, they lapsed, they're no longer any good,

      17        they have no power whatsoever.  And so he has to

      18        come back again, pay the fee for a new

      19        application, and just pretty much start all over

      20        again, so . . .

      21             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.  We just have the luxury

      22        of having all the data with us to --

      23             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  Yeah, she did put it in

      24        there, just for a reference only, just to give

      25        you some history here, what's going on, so --
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       1        but there --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

       3             MS. SHAW:  -- are no res judicata issues or

       4        anything like that, so --

       5             MR. FRILEY:  Thank you.

       6             MS. SHAW:  -- but good question.

       7             Thanks.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Could I ask, has the

       9        application changed?  You may have told us, but

      10        you gave us a lot of information.  How much has

      11        the application changed from the last time it

      12        was --

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  The only things that have

      14        changed from last time is the -- the siding

      15        replacement is being requested this time instead

      16        of just selective repair and the fact that this

      17        time we now have -- the Riverside Avondale

      18        zoning overlay has come into effect since his

      19        last COA.  And since there was some parking lot

      20        improvements, I consulted with Allison Giordano,

      21        our Riverside Avondale zoning planner, to make

      22        sure it was in compliance with that, and that's

      23        where that extra condition for the fence came in

      24        was because of the new overlay.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'll go ahead and
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       1        open the public hearing.

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and

       4        address, please.

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Allen

       6        Poucher.  My address -- my residence address is

       7        1324 Edgewood Avenue South, Jacksonville.  My

       8        office address is the 2257 Riverside Avenue site

       9        that we are discussing here today.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Would you raise your

      11        right hand for me, please.

      12             MR. POUCHER:  (Complies.)

      13             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      14        testimony you're about to give will be the

      15        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      16        truth?

      17             MR. POUCHER:  Yes, I do.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      19             MR. POUCHER:  Thank you very much.

      20             The staff has done a lot of work on this

      21        property.  They've done a great job.  Joel has

      22        been very helpful.  Lisa, in the past, and

      23        Autumn has been a great help.

      24             Cherry, it's good to see you.

      25             MS. SHAW:  Hi.
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       1             MR. POUCHER:  Mr. Chairman and members of

       2        the commission, I've been working on this

       3        building for five years now.  It's very

       4        difficult to get financing with something like

       5        this unless you have a lot of money or it's

       6        fully leased.  And my bank has told me that I've

       7        got to get it leased up, so what we're trying to

       8        do is be able to afford to clean up the outside

       9        sufficient so that I can get a tenant in there

      10        so I can put together a project that the bank

      11        believes will be sufficient and

      12        self-supporting.  So I'm back again trying to

      13        figure out how to do this, clean it up enough so

      14        that I can get it leased, and there are a couple

      15        of things that we've -- you have before you.

      16             We have issues concerning the siding; the

      17        new addition on the second floor; the

      18        replacement of the windows; some fencing, which

      19        is a new condition; and the reroofing, which has

      20        been approved in the past.

      21             The reroofing we're fine with.  Whatever

      22        you guys tell us to do we're going to do.  So

      23        that's number 5 on the list.  It's on the second

      24        page of your agenda, changes for this side.  And

      25        we will provide a high-quality shingle with
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       1        great color.  That's fine.

       2             The siding -- I apologize, I'm a lawyer and

       3        I'm a wordsmith by trade.  And when we say the

       4        exact same size, shape, style, type, the problem

       5        is that we're proposing to do an eight-inch

       6        siding with a two-inch overlap, which will

       7        provide you with a view of a six-inch siding

       8        overlap, which is what you've got.

       9             Previously, they had a little crook, that

      10        the two things fit together.  It's a lot more

      11        expensive, hard to find, and it also created the

      12        rot which is on the side of the building because

      13        as it begins to swell, that creates a place for

      14        the water to go.

      15             So we're proposing a siding which is, I

      16        think, going to be much more stable.  It's a --

      17        it's an overlay of more than two inches and it

      18        will look exactly the same.  But when you say

      19        the same exact size, shape, color, it's going to

      20        look the same.  The appearance will be exactly

      21        the same.  It's going to be made out of the same

      22        wood, but it's not going to be exactly the same

      23        style and shape.

      24             So I'd like to offer that as something

      25        which is readily available and affordable and
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       1        actually a better product is what we're

       2        proposing to put on.  To special order siding of

       3        this exact style gets very expense.  And I don't

       4        think we're gaining; I think we're losing by

       5        putting on siding that's going to rot quicker.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I --

       7             MR. POUCHER:  Yes, ma'am.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me just have her

       9        clarify.  I saw one little bit of ship lap

      10        siding.  A lot of it looks like it's just a

      11        traditional lap siding.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  My condition is a standard

      13        condition to make sure -- because sometimes you

      14        do get a different -- you know, a more

      15        decorative siding or something, but what we're

      16        trying to get is something that provides the

      17        exact same reveal, same appearance that's there

      18        now.  So if he can get the same reveal, and he

      19        seems that you have pretty much a standard lap

      20        siding, no -- nothing decorative, you know,

      21        the --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm just looking at your

      23        detail shots.  I saw one little bit of ship lap,

      24        which is what you're talking about, that little

      25        scoop?
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       1             MR. POUCHER:  Actually, it's underneath.

       2        You can't see it.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So this is on the top

       4        of --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MR. POUCHER:  There have been four

       7        different replacements of siding, so you've got

       8        four different styles of siding on this

       9        building.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      11             MR. POUCHER:  We're attempting to bring it

      12        all back to what looks like the way it was in

      13        the beginning.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we can work with

      15        that?

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.

      17             MR. POUCHER:  Okay.

      18             All right.  The next piece, then, are

      19        the -- are the window -- I'm sorry.  Let's go to

      20        the new addition.  Let's cover the hard part

      21        first.

      22             When we redesigned this addition, in order

      23        to provide the appropriate space for my office,

      24        we needed to extend out that side.

      25             Also, this little bump-out, which was only
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       1        on the first floor, not on the second,

       2        created -- as it did in the church that we just

       3        heard about -- a place where there was a leak

       4        that happened all the time.  What we're

       5        proposing to do -- if I might approach your

       6        picture and give them a little bit of visual

       7        here.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  We have a laser.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  You're going to have to

      10        speak into the mic.

      11             MR. POUCHER:  Okay.  If you can see, this

      12        is the area of the initial bump-out

      13        (indicating), and this is a false balcony here.

      14        There's really nothing up there but a little

      15        roof which leaks a lot.

      16             We're going to come out from approximately

      17        right here (indicating).  It's going to be a

      18        little bit wider there to accommodate an

      19        elevator and the elevators works.  And so the

      20        roof line will be extended out this way

      21        (indicating) with a roof line that has the same

      22        shape as the front, which is a sloping roof.

      23             We were not going to do a gable end because

      24        of the construction cost, and actually it's a --

      25        the gable end is probably a lot more risky with
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       1        hurricanes and things like that and it's a much

       2        safer option to go with -- just extending the

       3        roof line and having a sloped roof, as it does

       4        in the front.

       5             I have talked it over with my contractor.

       6        A gabled end is somewhat expensive, but if we

       7        did it, there's not enough room in the addition

       8        to accommodate this big of a window.  And in

       9        order to be -- we've redesigned this twice at

      10        the commission's request previously in order to

      11        fit this gable -- I mean, this addition to the

      12        roof end so that it does not dramatically raise

      13        the roof line in one area.  So in order not to

      14        create a weird-looking roof line that's higher

      15        than the rest of the roof, we have only a

      16        certain amount of space to work with.

      17             This gable is in the middle of the roof;

      18        therefore, it's able to take up a lot more

      19        space.  The roofing addition that we're

      20        proposing is not in the middle of the roof.

      21        It's going to be coming out -- the midline is

      22        about right here (indicating), and it will be

      23        kind of tracing that line going to both sides.

      24        I can show you a picture of it.  You may have it

      25        in your plans.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           63

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, we have it.

       2             MR. POUCHER:  Okay.  You know, I -- y'all

       3        do a great job.  You have a very hard job here

       4        because you don't know the structures, the

       5        people, or any of this.

       6             I'm willing to do whatever I can.  If we --

       7        if you tell me I've got to put a gable on that,

       8        I can put a -- probably fit a smaller gable in

       9        that roof.  It's going to be 5- or $6,000

      10        additional cost.

      11             You know, this is -- this is why you guys

      12        are here.  Y'all get to play Solomon today, and

      13        every day you have your commission meetings.

      14             One of the things that we would like to say

      15        is that this was designed by the architect in

      16        the safest, most economical, but the best

      17        looking way he could come up with to accommodate

      18        the height necessary to have the elevator go up

      19        and down in there and to provide the additional

      20        space necessary for the office upstairs.

      21             I am an elder lawyer.  I have a lot of

      22        people with disabilities.  Having the elevator

      23        is a -- is a given.  I can't run my practice

      24        without having my people have access to the

      25        second floor, so that's one of the reasons why
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       1        this proposed addition is the shape that it is.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MR. POUCHER:  The third is the window

       4        replacement.  And I've got to claim I have the

       5        same problem with this that I -- that I did with

       6        the previous description.

       7             We have been through -- a little bit of

       8        history.  When we first started this, we talked

       9        about all new windows.  And then the second COA,

      10        we requested to have them rebuilt because we

      11        thought that would be a more reasonable way to

      12        do it financially and it fit within the idea

      13        that the -- that the staff had.

      14             Now we're finding out that Pella is really

      15        pushing its historic windows.  And they've made

      16        us a price which is about half, frankly, of what

      17        it was that we additionally thought it would

      18        cost.

      19             I'm funding this -- my mother and I are

      20        funding this thing out of our own pockets.

      21        We're not having to borrow a bank loan to do

      22        this.  And, you know, the -- the idea that Pella

      23        is going to provide us with windows that we can

      24        afford is, I think, pretty amazing.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have any concerns

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           65

       1        that they are allowing for replacement windows?

       2        Do you have any specific concerns with their

       3        conditions?

       4             MR. POUCHER:  The only -- I have a couple

       5        of specific concerns.

       6             We're great with number 5, the diamond

       7        pattern.  Number 4, they're going to be trim;

       8        they're going to have the reveal; they're going

       9        to have the same design, the six over six.  So

      10        2, 3 and 4 is fine.

      11             Number 1 says it's going to fit

      12        appropriately in the current hole.  And part of

      13        the problem is that you can't put a new window

      14        in an old hole because you have to reframe it

      15        according -- to the meet the -- the code

      16        standards now.  The hurricane protection and the

      17        things like that don't give you the same

      18        options.

      19             Also, the -- the window sizes that were

      20        proposed by Pella are close to the exact size,

      21        but not exactly.  And so if we could be within,

      22        like, a 10 percent variance -- I don't want to

      23        restyle the way the building looks, but we do

      24        want to get windows that are affordable and that

      25        we -- we have got to reframe these holes to make
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       1        the protection better as -- as is required by

       2        the code.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, we've had a lot of

       4        cases here where a smaller window was put into a

       5        hole, as you say, and ended up having a great

       6        big -- instead of a trim being this wide

       7        (indicating), the trim piece was this wide, and

       8        it didn't look like the house originally looked

       9        like.  That's one of the concerns.

      10             MR. POUCHER:  Well, we are -- we are going

      11        to -- I'm sorry.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We can give you a little

      13        bit of variation but not ten percent.  Ten

      14        percent could be six inches on a five-foot

      15        window.  That's not going to happen.  So, you

      16        know, we could give you within a half an inch.

      17             Maybe the openings -- usually these

      18        manufacturers can get pretty close --

      19             MR. POUCHER:  Well, if they get that close,

      20        it's going to be a special order window and the

      21        price is going to be substantially more.

      22             The only reason that I'm coming to you --

      23        we're not going to leave a gap.  It's going to

      24        look exactly the same.  What we're doing is we

      25        are starting with the windows and then framing
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       1        around the windows as they're put in.  We're not

       2        doing it the other way, to try and replace it

       3        and then scab the outside.

       4             Since we're going with all new siding, we

       5        have the luxury of being able to do it as it

       6        should be built, not try and scab a hole around

       7        the window or a space around the window so it

       8        looks like it's not originally designed that

       9        way.

      10             My -- my problem is -- is that -- if my

      11        window cost goes up 4- or $500 a window, then it

      12        becomes cost prohibitive.  And I have my

      13        contractor here, who has described the process

      14        to me that we have to use in order to make the

      15        window look right and be watertight.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Maybe he can answer

      17        specifically what kind of size variation --

      18        because it's hard for us to just give any

      19        specific feedback when you don't know.  I mean,

      20        if it's six inches, it's too much --

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Six inches is too much.

      22             I had an applicant earlier this year for a

      23        window replacement, and he went through me with

      24        each one of the windows in the structure.  And

      25        the historic windows varied from one to two
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       1        inches and they were going with an accurate,

       2        fill-the-space window, but they went with a

       3        uniform size that -- you know, one window might

       4        have been a half inch different, but another

       5        window, it might have been an inch or so, so --

       6        but they --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's fine.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  And that's --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible), but we

      11        can't give you 10 percent.  That's --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  I think -- I think my --

      13        what we might be looking at is probably having

      14        to sit down and looking at almost every window

      15        opening and find out what the proposed size is

      16        and what the historic window opening size is,

      17        depending -- I mean, most should probably be

      18        fairly close, but there might be one or two

      19        where we may have to do some accommodating, but

      20        there might be something on the staff level we

      21        could work with the applicant to try and

      22        address.

      23             MR. POUCHER:  Yeah, if you guys are okay

      24        with, say, a maximum of five and they approve

      25        it -- five percent and they approve it, that's
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       1        three inches on a six-inch -- six-foot window.

       2        That's this much (indicating) that you're seeing

       3        from the street level now.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, why don't we go on

       5        to the other conditions and then we can

       6        specifically deal -- let staff deal with that.

       7             MR. POUCHER:  All right.  We agree that the

       8        diamond window stays and the fixed glass window

       9        in the back needs to stay.  Those are both

      10        beautiful additions to the building.

      11             So we come to the fencing.  The only

      12        fencing that we're attempting -- you should have

      13        a site plan of what's proposed.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  There is a site plan in

      15        your packet.  There was just no specific

      16        spelling out that I could tell to address that.

      17        And when I finished this report, I did not have

      18        the luxury of having the updated plans.  They

      19        came after I finished the report.  So I was just

      20        trying to address every possible scenario and

      21        account for the zoning overlay requirements as

      22        well.

      23             MR. POUCHER:  And that was -- that is not

      24        staff's fault.  It's our fault.  We thought that

      25        these plans, since we've been here three times,
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       1        were in existence, but they weren't, so --

       2             This is -- probably you guys -- y'all have

       3        this?  Okay.  You do.  Good.

       4             When you look at this -- when you look at

       5        the site plan, you will see the -- in the upper

       6        right-hand corner there's a building.  It says,

       7        "existing structure to remain."  And in front of

       8        that -- or to the left of that there's an area

       9        that -- is this still on?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      11             MR. POUCHER:  There's an area that appears

      12        to be open space.  It has a reinstalled fountain

      13        sculpture.  This walkway is at the terminus of

      14        the parking lot.  That was the only place to

      15        separate the edge of the building from the edge

      16        of the main building, which is lower as you look

      17        at your picture.  To separate that from the

      18        parking lot, we were going to put a -- hopefully

      19        a -- some sort of a 6-foot, nonopaque,

      20        New Orleans style, wrought-iron fence with a

      21        gate to get into the -- to the smaller area and

      22        back.  That was the only fencing we had

      23        proposed.

      24             Now, there's a substantial vegetative

      25        buffer along the top of this property, between
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       1        our house and -- or our structure and the

       2        structure behind us.  There is a --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Could you show us where you

       4        were talking about that 6-foot opaque -- do you

       5        have --

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm looking at the site

       7        plan you guys are looking at.

       8             Just to clarify, we are looking at -- to

       9        the -- the fence is going to be a north-south

      10        running fence or up and down per the plans?

      11             MR. POUCHER:  Yes.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  And it's going to run from

      13        just inside the new fountain?

      14             MR. POUCHER:  I can show them on this

      15        picture.  Yes, ma'am, just outside the new

      16        fountain.

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  And then down that

      18        sidewalk?

      19             MR. POUCHER:  Yes.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's not on the

      22        property line?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's not on the property

      24        line.  The --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that's a zoning
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       1        question.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Exactly.

       3             I mean, that -- that particular fence he's

       4        proposing we are fine with as a six foot.  It's

       5        in the rear.  That's acceptable.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Whatever fence he has to

       7        provide for zoning, he meets your conditions?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  We are fine with the fence

      11        in that location, Mr. Poucher.

      12             MR. POUCHER:  Okay.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  There is a question per the

      14        zoning overlay for separation of parking and

      15        private residences.

      16             When I consulted with the zoning planner, a

      17        6-foot opaque fence must be included on the

      18        property line along the parking lot area.  I can

      19        give you the contact name of the zoning planner

      20        if you'd like to talk -- get the specifics from

      21        her.

      22             So part of our condition was that that

      23        required fence be six feet along the rear

      24        property line, but ten feet from Osceola Street

      25        it be reduced to a four foot, like a picket or a
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       1        four-foot wrought iron or something more opaque,

       2        which we would typically condition in a side

       3        yard.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MR. POUCHER:  My only question is, since

       6        there is a substantial vegetative buffer, if

       7        they give me some sort of a release or a waiver

       8        to that condition, does the commission have any

       9        objection to that waiver?  There's a -- are --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Staff would not.  It would

      11        be up to the commission, but staff would not

      12        have an objection if there was no fence.  If you

      13        could -- we would need some kind of

      14        documentation from the zoning planner to -- to

      15        allow for that.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  But that would be -- but that

      17        would fall under zoning, correct?  That wouldn't

      18        fall under --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So if they require you a

      20        fence, you would need to meet these conditions.

      21        Your interior fence is fine.  Whatever you'd

      22        like to do there is fine.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there any other

      24        conditions you want to talk about?

      25             MR. POUCHER:  The new addition condition,
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       1        we have discussed that.  I don't know what your

       2        decision is going to be on that, but I would

       3        like to say that as we went through this process

       4        with our -- with our architect, we did

       5        everything we could to try and make this roof

       6        line look like the rest of the building.  We

       7        were not -- we really were not able to fit the

       8        dormer of the size same size in, so --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             MR. POUCHER:  I think we've done the best

      11        we could, but whatever y'all decide --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      13             MR. POUCHER:  Thank you very much.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      15             Is there anyone else here who needs to

      16        speak?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, for the

      18        record, I have Carmen from RAP, and she says she

      19        agrees with staff on this one as well.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Michael

      23        La Voie, 10562 Langsland Court, Jacksonville,

      24        Florida 32257.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. LA VOIE:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       4        testimony you're about to give will be the

       5        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       6        truth?

       7             MR. LA VOIE:  I do.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             MR. LA VOIE:  Basically, I just wanted to

      10        clarify the siding issue.  I'm the contractor.

      11             What's up there is a six-inch siding, but

      12        it's what they call a curve lap and what it's

      13        got is a little groove at the bottom of it where

      14        it fits on top of the other one.  And what

      15        actually happens is the cedar siding is -- as it

      16        moves around, it does a (inaudible).

      17             What we were proposing to do is actually

      18        use an eight-inch cedar lap siding, bring the

      19        lap down a little further, which will give you

      20        the same look.  It will actually have the

      21        six-inch lap.  It will look exactly the same

      22        from the outside.  It will just be a better

      23        product, but it's the same material.

      24             The window size openings, basically what we

      25        arrived at as -- you know, I brought the plans
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       1        to Pella.  I said, listen, you know, we can't

       2        afford to have every window custom made, so fit

       3        the sizes to the closest thing that you guys

       4        stock in the historical windows.

       5             In the size that he said, they're real

       6        close.  I mean, some are a little bigger, some

       7        are a little smaller, but they're going to be

       8        uniform throughout the building.  And since

       9        I'm -- and since they're getting completely

      10        installed -- I'm not doing a retrofit.  I'm

      11        actually putting them in and retrimming each one

      12        of them out.  You know, they will all look

      13        perfect when they're done.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And you can confer with

      15        your client.  In lieu of us saying they have to

      16        be within one and a half to two inches or

      17        something, I would advise you to take the offer

      18        to sit down with staff and go through the

      19        building window by window and get her to sign

      20        off on it.  That way if there are some

      21        variations and it's two and a quarter, she can

      22        handle it.  If we --

      23             MR. LA VOIE:  I --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If we condition it, then

      25        you may be stuck with something that she can't
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       1        work with --

       2             MR. LA VOIE:  I think -- I think you guys

       3        actually have the proposal from Pella?

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  We do have the proposal.  I

       5        just need the historic size openings.  I don't

       6        believe that was part of the information

       7        provided to me.

       8             MR. LA VOIE:  Okay.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  And if we could get that,

      10        then I could do a side-by-side comparison.  I

      11        may have to sit down with you.  I may have to

      12        meet with you on site and compare which window

      13        on their proposal is which window on the

      14        structure and --

      15             MR. LA VOIE:  Because, actually, the newer

      16        windows -- the windows that we've proposed will

      17        look a whole lot more -- more symmetrical than

      18        what was there because right now you've got one

      19        that's, you know, 6 foot 2, and then, you know,

      20        eight feet away it's 6 foot and -- you know,

      21        because they're -- they're up and down, and this

      22        will look a whole lot better than what was

      23        originally proposed.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I don't think it's a
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       1        question of giving an exception for the windows

       2        having to fit, but whether or not the stock

       3        sizes meet that requirement.

       4             We have a lot of applicants who come, who

       5        want to just get a stock window and want to

       6        (inaudible) in the windows.  And we can't just

       7        set a precedent of making an exception for one

       8        without having it apply to all, and so --

       9             MR. LA VOIE:  Okay.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- you have to be careful

      11        with that, and I think that --

      12             MR. LA VOIE:  We can work with her on it.

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) as we

      15        discussed is whether or not those stock sizes

      16        truly fit.

      17             MR. LA VOIE:  Right.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  I mean, if it's a matter of

      19        just a small shim as opposed to a large gap

      20        because the large gap is just not going to

      21        comply with the standard.

      22             MR. LA VOIE:  Okay.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  One thing we would look at

      24        is if -- you know, two side-by-side windows, one

      25        was 6'2, one was 6 even, and the proposed window
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       1        was 6 even, something like that we can work

       2        with, you know, or 6'1 or -- or something.

       3             You know, we know, you know, windows now

       4        are pretty much all standard, but historically

       5        everything was hand made, so we do know that --

       6        you know, we do realize that, you know, there

       7        are some variations.  We just want to avoid, you

       8        know, three-, four-, five-inch fit the opening

       9        type -- type of scenarios.  You know, we can --

      10        we can work with you on trying to find an

      11        average and make sure they fit as -- as tightly

      12        as possible.

      13             MR. LA VOIE:  Right.  Well --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We just need for you to say

      15        you'll be glad to work with staff.

      16             MR. LA VOIE:  Yeah, I'll be glad to work

      17        with staff.  How's that?

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      19             MR. LA VOIE:  All the -- all the window

      20        openings will have to be reframed to meet code

      21        anyhow because the new code is -- I'm only

      22        allowed about a quarter of an inch between the

      23        framing and the new jambs.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MR. LA VOIE:  And then -- on the old ones,
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       1        when -- you know, there's two and three inches

       2        in between the -- the windows and the jambs.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you very

       4        much.

       5             MR. LA VOIE:  All right.  Thank you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here to

       7        speak on this?

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      10        public hearing and bring it back to the

      11        commission.

      12             MR. MOORE:  Cherry, I have a question.

      13             Just with regard to tonight, can we

      14        consider anything from RAP if Carmen is not here

      15        to testify under oath and she's sending

      16        e-mails?

      17             MS. SHAW:  Um --

      18             MR. MOORE:  Well, I mean, normally she'd

      19        have to be sworn in and testify --

      20             MS. SHAW:  Normally she does, but an

      21        e-mail -- if she sent an e-mail, that can be

      22        considered.  Like a written -- it would be

      23        considered like a written statement, and that is

      24        in the code, that if it is a written statement

      25        and -- we could consider it, but is it here
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       1        before us today, Autumn?

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  This right here

       3        (indicating).  She sent it right after the

       4        meeting started.  That's why I had to read the

       5        first one from my phone, but Lisa did --

       6             MS. SHAW:  Is it an e-mail?

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's an attachment to an

       8        e-mail.  The actual e-mail is on my work

       9        computer, but I can print off the e-mail and

      10        staple the attachment to it because basically

      11        what she did is she opened a separate document,

      12        listed every property in Riverside, and listed

      13        the Design Review Committee comments in regards

      14        to all of them.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  So it was attached to an

      17        e-mail that was sent to all of staff as far as I

      18        understand.

      19             MS. SHAW:  Well, you want to try to bring

      20        the e-mail here so that it can be read into the

      21        record, so the commissioners can see the e-mail

      22        as well as part of a written statement.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  The e-mail she sent to me

      24        is pretty much a blank e-mail with an attachment

      25        to it and her signature line because we had --
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       1        we've been on the phone with her a couple of

       2        times today.  She had a couple of questions

       3        about a couple of the -- the item that we were

       4        addressing with her, and her response was to

       5        basically give it to us an attachment that --

       6             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Well, the proper course

       7        is to -- and, you know, I understand your

       8        concern, Mr. Moore.

       9             The proper course is to bring the

      10        printed-out document from Ms. Godwin with her

      11        signature on it, something that -- with her name

      12        on it so that we know that it is indeed from

      13        her.  And we can accept the written statement,

      14        but it doesn't look like you have the e-mail

      15        here, so --

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, the -- Lisa -- I

      17        mean, I have not been in my office.  Lisa

      18        brought this to me.  She did not print off the

      19        actual e-mail.  I mean, we -- I can e-mail

      20        that.  I mean, I will print that and attach it

      21        to this and then submit it as part of the record

      22        for --

      23             MS. SHAW:  Go ahead and do that.  Go ahead

      24        and do that.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  And then that way we'll
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       1        have her name attached to it.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  All right.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  But --

       4             MR. MOORE:  I don't consider this a big

       5        issue.  I just was curious.

       6             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  Yeah.  But, yeah, we can

       7        receive that, so -- and I don't know if

       8        Mr. Poucher -- he may want to object to it or

       9        something.  I --

      10             MR. POUCHER:  I'm sorry, as my own lawyer

      11        they say you have a fool for a client, so maybe

      12        I should shut up, but one of the things that is

      13        missing if RAP is not here, they haven't heard

      14        your suggestions, they haven't heard our

      15        discussions, and they haven't heard what we've

      16        reached, which is kind of an agreement between

      17        everybody how this is best going to work.  So to

      18        take RAP's recommendation that you deny it

      19        unless these conditions are absolutely met may

      20        not be fair to the process that we've had here

      21        today.  And I'm sorry they're not here.  They

      22        might have been pleased with the outcome.

      23             So that's all I've got to say.  Thank you.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      25             MS. SIMON:  And I would just like to say --
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       1        it may be a little redundant, but I agree with

       2        Jennifer.  With all of the people who come from

       3        Riverside, Avondale, and Springfield wanting

       4        wholesale siding replacement and window

       5        replacement, there are going to be a lot of

       6        people watching this and we don't want to set

       7        precedent.  So I think that we should keep the

       8        property and the window openings, you know,

       9        historic and not do the variation.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think we're

      11        recommending --

      12             MS. SIMON:  And I agree, a small variation,

      13        but --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's why I had

      16        staff assess that for us.

      17             MS. SIMON:  I just -- people are going to

      18        be watching it closely.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I think it

      20        comes down to just the gable; is that what

      21        everybody is hearing?

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Uh-huh.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Looking at the plans and

      24        the elevation, it's a viable solution, what

      25        they've come up with.  It does definitely
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       1        interfere with the gable.  Trying to recreate

       2        the gable on the hip roof extension, to me, is

       3        probably not --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's forced.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, it's forced.  It

       6        doesn't look that -- it just doesn't feel

       7        convincing.  I think -- if we agree that the

       8        solution is a good solution for this property,

       9        which it seems like it is based on his needs,

      10        then -- then I -- I can see where previous

      11        commissions would have allowed the gable to be

      12        removed.  So that would be my -- I would support

      13        removing the gable, and then it's just a matter

      14        of specifically clarifying a couple of the other

      15        conditions.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I remember this case before

      17        and we had the same sort of discussion.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  The gable -- I agree with

      19        the comments about trying to recreate the gable,

      20        but if you look at the -- the elevation of the

      21        renovated -- the south elevation of the

      22        renovated front, what concerns me is the change

      23        in the roof line on the front is so dramatic

      24        because the original roof line of the front,

      25        it's very symmetrical and it has that pyramid
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       1        shape to the roof line.  And by taking this

       2        addition up so it's flush with the front facade

       3        of the building, it's taking away the symmetry

       4        that existed in the roof structure before.

       5             I'm not an architect.  I'm wondering how or

       6        if it -- if the addition -- or the roof for the

       7        addition were to be set back at all from the

       8        original plane of the roof, is that possible, so

       9        that we can keep that pyramid look, that

      10        triangular look on the front?

      11             Do you have the elevations on --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't.  I completely

      13        blanked on that part.

      14             What if the hip were lowered?

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  We could make this part of

      16        the record (indicating).  I guess we show the

      17        other commissioners.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  They -- did you --

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I drew a line here to

      20        show what I'm talking about.

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  (Inaudible.)

      23             MS. SHAW:  Can you speak into the mic,

      24        Jennifer?

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  By setting back the roof
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       1        for the addition, it would keep the shape of the

       2        original roof line on the front.

       3             MS. SIMON:  Which is part of the Colonial

       4        Revival is the symmetry.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  The symmetry, yeah.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, this is just a

       7        purely visual comment.  If you -- if you take

       8        off the first floor, I think there's a great

       9        case for keeping the line of the hip original.

      10        The minute you look at what was already done to

      11        the house, to me, it's awkward with the little

      12        one story -- so I guess I don't feel like the

      13        line is losing that definition at that point, is

      14        as important just because of what's already

      15        happening down below.

      16             When I look at the elevation, it doesn't

      17        bother me that it's asymmetrical, but I think

      18        you have a good point in that -- it's kind of a

      19        four square plan and elevation.  I guess I just

      20        visually don't mind it being off center,

      21        especially with the way that double -- it's not

      22        a bay, but whatever it was down on the bottom

      23        that's got the panel in between.  I mean, it --

      24        I don't have a problem with it, but I think

      25        it's -- but I think you raise a good point of
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       1        the Colonial history of the facade.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think maybe what's

       3        feeding into this is that the addition -- if

       4        you're looking at the plans on the left side of

       5        the building -- was made originally flush with

       6        the front of the building, whereas now the

       7        Secretary of Interior standards would have that

       8        set off.  And their proposal is to move that

       9        up.  But if they're tearing it down and

      10        rebuilding it, perhaps we have them set it back,

      11        and it might actually make -- give them more of

      12        the room they were looking for with their

      13        elevator by moving the structure just over a

      14        bit.  No?

      15             MR. POUCHER:  Would you like me to come and

      16        address --

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Please.

      18             (Mr. Poucher approaches the podium.)

      19             MR. POUCHER:  I'm sorry.

      20             One of the reasons that the opening was

      21        used the way it was is downstairs you have an

      22        entranceway that has to lead around a stairway.

      23        And so to set that space back would then cut up

      24        what could be an office in the front left corner

      25        on the first floor.  To move it back on the
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       1        second floor would make it so small with the

       2        elevator being placed where it is that you would

       3        eliminate the possibility of having a large

       4        office -- or what I have scheduled for that is a

       5        conference room, and that office would then

       6        become dramatically smaller and it would be a

       7        strange shape since part of it would be deeper

       8        than the rest of it.

       9             And the way it was designed -- that room

      10        upstairs is a conference room.  And to have it

      11        be 12 feet long in the area -- if there's a

      12        setback, and then 15 feet long for the other

      13        half of that room kind of makes it a -- you

      14        know, I'm losing a lot of space there.  And in

      15        order -- if you set that part further back in

      16        the building, if you move that whole structure

      17        back more, you would be really further, more

      18        dramatically changing the view of the roof line

      19        from the side, from the Osceola Street --

      20             I mean, Mick Steuben is a pretty creative

      21        architect and he must have put together 10 or 12

      22        ideas here.  And I think he worked with Joel way

      23        back when, probably 2006, and his committee to

      24        look at what made the most sense visually but

      25        what also did not ruin the shape of the interior
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       1        of the building for its potential use.

       2             Thank you.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Looking at the front

       4        elevation as modified -- and I think he's -- I

       5        think it's okay.  You know, it's asymmetrical,

       6        but they have the big window group on the left.

       7        I mean, I think they've worked in the

       8        asymmetry.  That's visually fine.

       9             And staff, I did -- do you have any

      10        concerns?

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, because I think that

      12        when you fix the front, you have made it a mess

      13        somewhere else.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I -- that's how -- I sort

      15        of feel like they've got a successful solution

      16        on -- based on everything that's happened with

      17        this project.  I would feel comfortable with

      18        going ahead and -- with the design and

      19        (inaudible).

      20             MR. MOORE:  It sounds like you're ready to

      21        make a motion.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you comfortable with

      23        that?

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  (Inaudible.)

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I'll go ahead
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       1        and make a motion.  And please correct me if

       2        I've left out any of the things that we've

       3        contemplated.

       4             I move that we approve COA-10-283 at 2257

       5        Riverside Avenue with the following conditions:

       6             On the siding replacement request, that the

       7        staff condition as written will stand with the

       8        exception that a six-inch exposure and -- let me

       9        clarify this.  I want to remove the word "size"

      10        and add in a six-inch exposure where the word

      11        "size" is.

      12             So the new siding shall replicate the

      13        original in material, style, design, and have a

      14        six-inch exposure.

      15             On the request for the new addition, we're

      16        going to approve that without any staff

      17        conditions.

      18             On the request for the window replacements,

      19        we're going to approve that with conditions 2

      20        through 5 as stated.  And I'd like to revise

      21        condition 1 to have -- require the owner to

      22        coordinate -- do a detailed window schedule

      23        review with staff for their review and approval,

      24        and that their final window schedule be

      25        submitted to staff for final approval with the
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       1        permits.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, there's

       3        actually six conditions.  On the flip page is

       4        the condition about rehabbing the stained glass.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And we'll also

       6        include condition 6.

       7             On the fencing, we're going to approve that

       8        with staff conditions as listed.

       9             And then on the reroof, we're going to

      10        approve that with the staff's conditions for the

      11        shingle color.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Could you clarify what you

      13        said for number 1 on the window replacement?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What I'd like for them to

      15        do is to submit a detailed window schedule to

      16        staff, work with Autumn to review that schedule

      17        for her review and approval.

      18             MR. FRILEY:  I need a clarification on the

      19        new addition.  You said approve with conditions

      20        or without conditions?

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  With no conditions.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  With no conditions?

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have -- is that

      25        the end of your motion?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that -- Autumn, does

       2        that window statement work or should I add

       3        something in there about size?

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe Joel had a

       5        concern.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  If y'all could give us some

       7        degree of guidance on that.  I mean, some range

       8        as to how far you want us to go out or beyond

       9        the size that they're proposing and the original

      10        size of the opening would be very helpful.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  In your experience,

      12        Autumn, what has been the size range that -- the

      13        worst case -- can you think of, like, one -- I

      14        mean, I would say, like, one inch in width and

      15        two inches in height, something like that.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  I've only ever had it come

      17        up just the one time earlier this year.  It

      18        never even dawned on me that historic windows

      19        were varying sizes until one of my contractors

      20        pointed it out when I was on site.

      21             In his case, it was approximately two

      22        inches in -- in varying, you know, inch -- half

      23        inch here, the other one might be an inch

      24        taller.  I mean, they were all pretty much the

      25        exact same height, within a two-inch range.
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       1             In his case, the windows on the sides were

       2        actually a little bit smaller than the ones in

       3        the front, so -- on the sides -- the sides were

       4        fairly consistent, you know -- I mean, I would

       5        be comfortable, you know, like you said, like,

       6        two inches on the -- on height and --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Inch and a half?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's way too big.

      10             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, in this case --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  No, not on each side.  I'm

      13        not thinking each side.  I'm thinking total --

      14             For the record, Angela -- or Commissioner

      15        Schifanella, are you thinking inch and a half

      16        total, like width, you know, or -- or inch and a

      17        half on either side?  Because an inch --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Total width.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's what I was thinking

      20        too, like -- so maybe like three quarters of an

      21        inch on either side type thing.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  In this situation -- just a

      23        clarification.  As I understand it, the house is

      24        going to be resided in their entirety?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  So the big -- in my opinion,

       2        the big concern about not sticking to the -- you

       3        know, the correct sizes was going to have to be

       4        made up with trim, and the trim is what was

       5        really going to stand out.  I can think of a lot

       6        of examples that have come before us in the past

       7        where that was a problem.  In this case, if

       8        there's a difference, it's going to be made up

       9        in siding and the general public wouldn't --

      10        probably wouldn't know the difference, I think.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with that, and I

      12        think the main thing is that the scale of the

      13        window is representative of what's there.  We

      14        don't all of a sudden want to see a window

      15        that's four inches narrower.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, if it's off an

      18        inch and a quarter in one case and two inches in

      19        another, I -- I'm comfortable with that as long

      20        as you're seeing the right rhythm and the right

      21        scale of openings.  I can put two inches in

      22        there --

      23             MR. FRILEY:  I don't think we should put

      24        any kind of dimension in there.  We'll be

      25        setting a precedent.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Could we -- could we -- if

       2        there's a concern on the staff level about a

       3        particular window opening or two, could we

       4        possibly address one of the commissioners, maybe

       5        you, Angela, and then --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- we can maybe add that in

       8        as the condition that -- questions concerning

       9        size can be --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And typically -- just as

      11        a general comment, you know, if they're all a

      12        little bit bigger but the rhythm is the same, no

      13        one is going to have a problem with that.  If

      14        all of a sudden they're all smaller and it seems

      15        like there's too much wall relative to the

      16        window openings, then we have -- we start to

      17        have concerns.

      18             So I would say leave the specific

      19        stipulation out, especially in this case because

      20        they are going to trim right to whatever that

      21        window opening is.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, because, I mean --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) we put two

      25        inches in and then the next -- I think that's a
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       1        good point.  The next guy that is a true

       2        replacement window, he's going to say, well,

       3        isn't two inches the standard?  And in that case

       4        it's not because a two inch (inaudible) --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  And we don't know.  I mean,

       7        these windows might only be a half inch to an

       8        inch off.  You know, I believe -- you know,

       9        Pella has a wonderful product, and I -- I don't

      10        think this window manufacturer is going to -- or

      11        this particular person -- company is going to

      12        want to alter it significantly.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So I'm willing to leave

      14        the motion as --

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can we add the portion

      16        about -- as long as Cherry is okay -- if --

      17        questions come back to maybe -- no?

      18             MS. SHAW:  No.  I don't think that would be

      19        appropriate, to go back to one of the

      20        commissioners outside of a public hearing to get

      21        their approval.  I think if you -- if you're not

      22        really sure, then you may have to just bring it

      23        back to the commission --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  As a minor mod?

      25             MS. SHAW:  -- as a minor modification,
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       1        yes.  I think you have to --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, I think --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MR. POUCHER:  We'll stipulate to the

       5        appropriateness of that.  If there -- I would be

       6        happy to do that.  If you're not happy and we

       7        can't reach a happy medium, then bring it back.

       8        That's fine with me.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  I think if it's something

      10        we -- we try and jump on sooner rather than

      11        later, it won't hold you up.  That way we can

      12        get any questions, you know -- if there's a

      13        concern about one or two openings, maybe we

      14        could address it next month or two months from

      15        now or something like that, and then that way it

      16        won't hold you up when you get to the windows.

      17             MR. POUCHER:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  And for my notes, could you

      19        restate that condition again?  I'm sorry.

      20             MR. MOORE:  Just do the whole thing again.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We may have to have a break

      22        in between our motions.

      23             MS. SHAW:  I have it.

      24             On the siding replacement, the new siding

      25        shall replicate the original in materials, wood,
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       1        style, and design, and have a six-inch

       2        exposure.

       3             There are no conditions on the new

       4        addition.

       5             On the window replacement, all of the

       6        additions, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 are standing as

       7        they are written.

       8             The condition on number 1 is that staff

       9        would coordinate -- I'm sorry, the applicant

      10        will coordinate with staff for review and

      11        approval.  If there is no coordination, staff

      12        will bring it back to the commission for final

      13        review.

      14             And then there's the conditions that are

      15        set forth for the fencing are 1, 2, and 3, and

      16        then a condition for the reroof is set forth

      17        there as it's written.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      19             Is there a second?

      20             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       3        approved COA-10-283 with conditions.

       4             MR. POUCHER:  Thank you very much.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We're going to

       6        take a ten-minute break and we'll reconvene in

       7        ten minutes.

       8             Thank you.

       9             (Brief recess.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're ready to get

      11        started again and we're going to hear

      12        COA-10-286, 3889 Oak Street.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  This application is pretty

      14        straightforward, and I think I -- we can explain

      15        it by looking at this one elevation.

      16             What the applicant is proposing is he wants

      17        to take off this horizontal siding (indicating),

      18        which appears to be original, and to replace it

      19        with wood shingles, and then he wants to -- I've

      20        got to find the little red thing.  There it is.

      21        He wants to take this louvered vent system out

      22        and make it into a window with the same four

      23        vertical light design.  And I think it will be

      24        like an awning-style window.  It would sort

      25        of -- sort of -- just be pushed out.
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       1             And our recommendation was -- we didn't --

       2        we recommended not approving the siding because

       3        basically it's a -- that was a material that was

       4        evident and used throughout the entire building,

       5        as you can see, where it's been replaced here

       6        (indicating).

       7             However, we did recommend approval of this

       8        modification of the louvered system with a

       9        condition that the opening remain the same, and

      10        then, of course, he use that four vertical light

      11        system.

      12             That's about it on that one.  I'll show you

      13        some more pictures just in case you want to --

      14        there's a close-up (indicating).

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      16             Any questions of the staff report?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      19        hearing.

      20             Is the owner here?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  He is not here, and I have

      22        not -- he's not communicated with me about our

      23        report, whether he agrees or disagrees with

      24        the -- with the report.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Then I would recommend deferral,

       2        defer it.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

       4        defer COA-10-286, 3889 Oak Street.

       5             Okay.  The next -- we're going to talk

       6        about certificates of appropriateness, work in

       7        violation, and we'll start with COA-09-576,

       8        3817 Eloise Street.

       9             Staff report.

      10             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This COA is for a

      11        violation on -- it is a parking pad in the

      12        right-of-way.  The applicant has installed this

      13        prior to obtaining a COA, or the contractor

      14        did.  It is actually a combination of square and

      15        rectangular pavers.  They're not necessarily of

      16        a traditional color, although they do sort of

      17        match the asphalt.  The applicant's property

      18        line -- there's no sidewalk on this block of

      19        Eloise.  The applicant's property line stops, I

      20        believe, just before the actual parking pad.

      21             We are recommending denial, not just

      22        because this is against the Riverside Avondale

      23        Zoning Overlay and to stick with precedent, as

      24        we recommended denial on -- I believe almost all

      25        other parking pads we have dealt with in
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       1        residential areas, but the applicant also has an

       2        additional parking -- two-car garage and parking

       3        pad area in the rear of the structure, off the

       4        alley, which is a functioning alley.  It is a

       5        little bit bumpy.  I did go down it, but it is

       6        functional.  You can drive in, drive out.

       7             Now, you do have to -- the alley -- the --

       8        just as Eloise dead ends into the park -- which

       9        does make it hard to turn around because it is a

      10        narrow street.  The alley dead ends into the

      11        park as well, so it is -- it is a slight issue

      12        maneuvering around there, but there is area

      13        where you could, you know, back out the opposite

      14        way and then be able to pull out.

      15             And here's more (indicating).  There was an

      16        additional -- not only is there a solid concrete

      17        slab, but there was an additional paving area

      18        set back there.

      19             So we are recommending denial, not just

      20        because it's inconsistent with the district

      21        design regulations, but it's precedent, it's

      22        inconsistent with the Riverside Avondale Zoning

      23        Overlay, and that's pretty much it.

      24             Did you have any questions?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What's a sitting wall?
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Where are you reading that?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm reading on the COA

       3        agenda.

       4             MS. PAULL:  That was from a previous

       5        application.  That was dealt with

       6        administratively.  That's stuff that's in the

       7        backyard.

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just the (inaudible)

      10        pad?

      11             MS. PAULL:  Correct.  Yeah, we're just

      12        addressing the pad.  The other items were

      13        handled administratively as they're in the

      14        backyard and there is a fence.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does anybody have any

      16        questions of the staff report?

      17             MR. MOORE:  You say it's inconsistent with

      18        the overlay.  It's in violation of the overlay,

      19        correct?

      20             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      21             MS. PAULL:  It was.  It was approved.  They

      22        did apply -- I believe it's for an exception,

      23        and they were granted one.

      24             MR. MOORE:  A zoning exception?

      25             MS. PAULL:  Variance.
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       1             A variance or --

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  It was an exception.

       3             MS. PAULL:  An exception.

       4             MR. MOORE:  So this is another bureaucratic

       5        SNAFU that it didn't come --

       6             MS. PAULL:  It just happened to -- yeah.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This is exactly like --

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MR. MOORE:  Didn't we have this exact

      10        situation last month --

      11             MS. PAULL:  Sort of.  The only -- the only

      12        difference between this application and the

      13        other application, I believe -- and the

      14        applicant can clarify if I'm wrong -- is that

      15        the other application got -- they actually --

      16        the owner obtained a right-of-way permit.  For

      17        this application, I'm not sure.  We don't have

      18        one on file as far as I know for this particular

      19        application, but they do -- I mean, it's similar

      20        in that both have additional parking elsewhere

      21        on the property and they were both done without

      22        a COA.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any other

      24        questions?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

       2        hearing.

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Malachy

       5        Sandie.  The address for this property, 3817

       6        Eloise Street, Jacksonville, Florida.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       8        hand for me, please.

       9             MR. SANDIE:  (Complies.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      11        testimony you're about to give will be the

      12        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      13        truth?

      14             MR. SANDIE:  I do.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      16             MR. SANDIE:  Good afternoon, ladies and

      17        gentlemen.

      18             I brought some of my own slides.

      19             I think our situation differs significantly

      20        from the one you heard a few months ago, and

      21        what we did -- what we did -- we didn't go --

      22        set out to create a parking pad.  We don't even

      23        consider it a parking pad.  What it is is a

      24        widening of the road.  And I'll show you why we

      25        needed this widening of the road, because we're
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       1        in a very unique situation here on Eloise Street

       2        in this court -- in this cul-de-sac.

       3             There's our house (indicating).  And, as

       4        you can see, I think we've worked really hard to

       5        make it a very nice home.  It's -- it was new,

       6        constructed in  2007 is when we purchased it,

       7        and we put a lot of work and effort into it to

       8        make it the nicest home in the neighborhood.

       9             On the left you'll see the --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can you pull back a little

      11        bit from the microphone?

      12             MR. SANDIE:  I'm sorry.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Thank you.

      14             MR. SANDIE:  Am I spitting on the

      15        microphone?

      16             The Pine Grove Market there is a -- when I

      17        purchased the home, it was, in fact, a market.

      18        It had aisles of groceries and you go in

      19        there -- there's, like, four parking spaces out

      20        in the front.  And the owner lives in the front,

      21        so he uses some of those parking spaces for he

      22        and his brother.  They're great guys.

      23             It became a restaurant, though.  In that

      24        time frame it became a restaurant where all

      25        those aisles and the food stuffs were removed
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       1        and it is now a full-blown restaurant, and they

       2        make the best tabouleh sandwich you'll ever had

       3        [sic].  They serve breakfast, lunch, and they

       4        close in the evening, but you can get dinner

       5        there.  And this is significant.

       6             And then on the -- there's empty -- so it's

       7        an empty lot on the left in this picture and an

       8        empty lot on the right with a noncontributing

       9        structure there that was supposed to be

      10        demolished.  It never was.  My kids love to

      11        chase the snakes that live in it, though.

      12             This is -- this is the -- the issue is this

      13        paver cut-out.  And we don't park there.  We

      14        have -- we have two cars.  We had two parking

      15        spaces, but the problem is this road is so

      16        narrow that -- and there's a lot of traffic, and

      17        the reason there's a lot of traffic is because

      18        of that Pine Grove Market at lunchtime and now

      19        at breakfast too -- now they're open for

      20        breakfast -- the number of cars that come

      21        looking for parking come down our road and they

      22        have to -- when a car -- a vehicle is parked on

      23        Eloise Street, which is only 16 feet, 4 inches

      24        wide in front of my house and then it gets

      25        narrower and then it turns into a dirt road down
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       1        at the end of the street, in front of the -- the

       2        last house on the street on the left is a dirt

       3        road.  They have to drive across my lawn.  We've

       4        even witnessed motorcycles driving across our

       5        front lawn, which turned it into basically a

       6        dirt mud pit, which was a -- an eye sore.  And

       7        I'll show you the other properties and how they

       8        look.

       9             In addition, the additional -- the parking

      10        for Pine Grove Market and then the parking --

      11        there's three new construction homes on the west

      12        side of the road, and you can see -- it was mine

      13        and then the next two down there.  The garages

      14        for the next two homes were never built, so --

      15        and I'll show you the alleyway access that

      16        Ms. Paull talked about and where they could

      17        possibly park, but they park in the front, and

      18        it's not good.

      19             That's -- there's four houses across the

      20        street, on the east side of the street from, and

      21        then they're in extremely poor condition, but

      22        when this -- when the renter here (indicating)

      23        pulls his truck out, in order to get his truck

      24        across that street, has to back up onto the

      25        easement -- onto my pavers or onto what would be
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       1        my lawn, and it was creating ruts in the grass

       2        and -- and it was an eye sore.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that's (inaudible) --

       4             MR. SANDIE:  That's the view from our

       5        porch.  So you can see the -- that's the yard.

       6        They're now growing corn in that yard, though,

       7        so there's big -- they're four feet high.  It --

       8        so come to Eloise to get your corn, I guess.

       9             That's another one of the -- the homes

      10        across the street from us (indicating).  That --

      11        somebody actually rents that.  That is a home.

      12             And that's the driveway (indicating).  All

      13        these -- as you can see, these homes have all

      14        driveways in the front, so our block has

      15        driveways in the front.

      16             That's one of the new construction homes

      17        that doesn't have a garage in the back

      18        (indicating).  That's where the cars park right

      19        in the front.  That's what my yard would look

      20        like without the pavers, people driving through

      21        the front yard, people parking in the front

      22        yard, and it -- and it's an eyesore.

      23             Again, that's the last house and there's

      24        the cars parked there (indicating).

      25             It's a dirt road in front of that yellow
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       1        house.  See the road -- Eloise Street turns

       2        actually into a dirt path, oddly.

       3             There's a view up the road, another

       4        direction (indicating).  You can see all the

       5        cars parked.

       6             That's the parking -- that's the alleyway

       7        that Ms. Paull talked about, the access there

       8        (indicating).  It's a very narrow -- it's

       9        ten feet wide when there's no overgrowth.  When

      10        there's overgrowth, it hangs into the lane so

      11        that -- that Mercedes that you saw on the

      12        previous picture isn't -- isn't going to go back

      13        there.  It's kind of a mud pit and it's dark, so

      14        people don't tend to park back there.  We're

      15        also next to a creek, and my -- and there are

      16        some snakes, so it's not used.  The people in

      17        those houses don't use it.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I just had a

      19        quick question.

      20             What side -- was that from the park looking

      21        out?

      22             MR. SANDIE:  This is -- I'm standing close

      23        to Boone Park and looking towards the Pine Grove

      24        Market.

      25             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  So it's the opposite way
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       1        from the --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. PAULL:  -- (indicating) you come in?

       4             MR. SANDIE:  Opposite way, exactly.

       5        Exactly.

       6             MS. PAULL:  Okay.

       7             MR. SANDIE:  There's a random car blocking

       8        that alleyway access, probably somebody going to

       9        Pine Grove Market for lunch.  So oftentimes that

      10        access is blocked, and you can see my car is

      11        blocked in there.

      12             Another view of it (indicating).

      13             That's the lunch crowd (indicating), and

      14        you can see how they park in the city easement

      15        around the neighborhood, and that's what -- and

      16        you can see how it's just dirt, and that's what

      17        my front yard was looking like before I put the

      18        pavers in.

      19             More illegal parking there (indicating).

      20        I've called the City to say, hey, can you get

      21        these people to not park illegally?  And they

      22        won't enforce it.  They said it's not

      23        enforceable, so -- I think it's very

      24        enforceable, I completely agree.  I'm from

      25        Northern California and, boy, you can enforce it

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           113

       1        there.  Just give a few tickets and people stop,

       2        but here they won't.

       3             Some of the biggest offenders, though, have

       4        these yellow license plates.  What are those?

       5        Anybody recognize those?  A couple more

       6        illegally-parked cars (indicating).  They love

       7        the -- these guys love to have lunch there.  In

       8        fact, that -- the one on the left is a historic

       9        inspector's car, Martin Kennelly.  He loves --

      10        he loves to have lunch there.

      11             Am I diming them out?  Did I just --

      12             MS. PAULL:  No, no.

      13             MR. SANDIE:  Did you get the license plate

      14        on that bus that just ran them over?

      15             We went around the neighborhood and we

      16        looked at -- at the nicer homes and tried to

      17        look at the -- the pavers that they used and

      18        tried to emulate that or one-up them, make ours

      19        nicer.  So these were -- see, these are some of

      20        the ones that we saw (indicating).  That one's

      21        not as nice.  And there's some more

      22        (indicating).

      23             And that's really it for the slides.  I

      24        just wanted to get at the big picture of it, the

      25        issue that we were dealing with, and that we
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       1        were not looking for a place to park our car in

       2        the front.  We were looking to solve a problem.

       3             We'd prefer to have a curb and a sidewalk.

       4        The owner of the restaurant -- our cul-de-sac,

       5        we tried to go in and deal with her and say,

       6        hey, we'll pay for our share.  Can you do the

       7        rest?  And she said no.  That would have been

       8        much preferred.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, have you

      10        contacted the City ever about the road widening

      11        or --

      12             MR. SANDIE:  Yes, we have.  And they --

      13        they mentioned about the sidewalks and the curbs

      14        and that they would pay 25 percent of it and

      15        we'd pay 75 percent, and we were fully onboard

      16        with that, but it's one -- a developer who

      17        owns the rest of the block, Michelle Martin, and

      18        she -- she won't do it.  And then -- she

      19        recently got approved for another home to be

      20        built on that block, but, again, I -- I wish

      21        that wouldn't happen without the parking,

      22        without the garage, without the -- the original

      23        plan we have filed with the City shows an

      24        asphalt paved alleyway in the back, and we --

      25        you know, it's dirt.  It's not -- it's not paved
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       1        at all.

       2             So that's the big picture situation.  I

       3        know the -- you dealt with a cut-in a few months

       4        ago on a very nice street that didn't have these

       5        same issues.  So I think our situation is very

       6        unique and very different from that -- that

       7        one.

       8             I know --

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Inaudible.)

      10             MR. SANDIE:  Not yet.

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Not yet.

      12             MR. SANDIE:  You're going to wait.

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Okay.

      14             MR. SANDIE:  Sorry.  Let's see, I know

      15        Mr. Thompson wrote a letter to the Planning

      16        Commission, which I totally agreed with.  You

      17        know, the traditionally open and green areas and

      18        right-of-way have been found to contribute to --

      19        the historic character of the Riverside Avondale

      20        historic district have been routinely preserved

      21        as primarily green spaces --

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  A bit slower, please.

      23             MR. SANDIE:  Sorry, sorry.  My sister is a

      24        court reporter, so I know I've got to slow

      25        down.  Sorry.
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       1             Which I totally agree with, but in this

       2        unique situation, if the pavers weren't there,

       3        it wouldn't be a green space, it would be a mud

       4        pit, unfortunately.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a question.  It

       7        may be more appropriately directed to staff.

       8             The variance -- you were granted a variance

       9        from the Zoning Department for this?

      10             MR. SANDIE:  Yes.  We have a copy of the

      11        variance --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  The variance was issued by

      14        the Planning Commission.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Planning Commission?

      16             MR. SANDIE:  Yeah, Planning Commission.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was wondering what the

      18        basis of their exception was.  Did it deal with

      19        the street -- with the question?

      20             MR. SANDIE:  We have it.  We have a copy of

      21        it if you'd like to -- they brought up a safety

      22        issue with -- should I just hand it in or do you

      23        want me to read it?  Try not read so quickly.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think if you give it to

      25        us, it has to stay with us.  So if you need it,
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       1        you should hang on to it.

       2             MR. SANDIE:  "Zoning variance is hereby

       3        granted permitting the relaxation of the

       4        Riverside Avondale historic district overlay

       5        sections to allow parking between the street

       6        edge and property line in the ROW, right-of-way,

       7        on the subject property as provided in the

       8        application."

       9             I did not -- again, we weren't asking for

      10        parking.  We were just asking for pavers.

      11             I'm trying to see which part of this

      12        you'd -- they brought up that -- they thought it

      13        was a safety concern with that narrow road and

      14        all the cars is -- and they voted unanimously to

      15        approve the variance.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  And just to get some

      17        clarification on it, the -- that went -- the

      18        zoning planner is the one who actually wrote

      19        that report.  They're looking at a different set

      20        of criteria that we look at, and -- so there

      21        could be -- in this situation they made a

      22        different recommendation that we were

      23        recommending to y'all under Chapter 307.

      24             Now, the previous one that was discussed

      25        last month, the Planning and Development
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       1        Department, the zoning section actually didn't

       2        make a recommendation to the Planning Commission

       3        to deny that one, but it was approved as well.

       4             Usually we have coordination between the

       5        zoning planners and ourself, but when this

       6        particular report was written there was no

       7        coordination.  We --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess the reason I

       9        answered -- asked the question was that it does

      10        seem to me to be a fundamentally different

      11        condition here because of the zoning issues

      12        and --

      13             MS. PAULL:  No.  No.  Through the Chair,

      14        just so you are aware, I'm pulling this from the

      15        minutes, that -- the roads are about the same

      16        width.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that's the --

      18             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      19             MS. PAULL:  The other one was 17 feet at

      20        the widest point and this one is about

      21        16-and-a-half --

      22             MR. SANDIE:  It didn't have the Pine Grove

      23        Market or the -- and they all --

      24             MS. PAULL:  Well, true --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Just based solely on the street

       2        width is what I'm asking.  What is the street --

       3             MR. SANDIE:  The street width --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They had --

       6             MR. SANDIE:  They are on a narrow street.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But they had a curb and

       8        gutter to prevent people from doing what he's --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MR. SANDIE:  And they have a sidewalk too.

      11             MS. PAULL:  No, no --

      12             MR. SANDIE:  They had a --

      13             MS. PAULL:  -- no, they did not, no.

      14             MR. SANDIE:  But they did have a sidewalk.

      15             MS. PAULL:  On one side, I believe, yeah,

      16        or -- yeah, they did.  They -- I think they

      17        actually -- on both sides, and there was a curb

      18        on one.

      19             MR. MOORE:  There was no curb.  It was a

      20        road just like --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. PAULL:  Yeah.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just --

      24             MS. PAULL:  It's about 16-and-a-half at the

      25        widest point, 14-and-a-half at the narrowest, so
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       1        close, but definitely a little bit smaller.

       2             MR. SANDIE:  Those are -- that street is

       3        mansions with circular driveways and all that

       4        kind of stuff too off that small road.  We have

       5        obviously not mansions, and the Pine Grove

       6        Market and the lack of parking situation for the

       7        other homes, that's what makes ours different.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             MR. SANDIE:  Thank you.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here to

      11        speak on this matter?

      12             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      13             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and

      14        address, please.

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Colleen Sandie.

      16             Do I give you my address in Tennessee?

      17             THE REPORTER:  Whichever one you want to

      18        give.

      19             MS. SANDIE:  Okay.  10301 Herrons Point,

      20        Lakeland, Tennessee, 38002.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MS. SANDIE:  Uh-huh.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Now I need you to raise your

      24        right hand for me, please.

      25             MS. SANDIE:  (Complies.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       2        testimony you're about to give will be the

       3        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       4        truth?

       5             MS. SANDIE:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MS. SANDIE:  And I just wanted to add, we

       8        do have a -- was it a permit or building

       9        permit?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right-of-way permit?

      11             MS. SANDIE:  Right-of-way permit.  We have

      12        all of that, everything.

      13             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  I didn't know.  I

      14        apologize.

      15             MS. SANDIE:  So we have all that if you

      16        need it.

      17             And the main thing I wanted to add is, for

      18        me, we really encourage -- right now we have

      19        renters.  We're -- Mal is Navy and we've been

      20        gone since December to Tennessee, so we don't

      21        live here anymore.  The renters love it.  We

      22        just talked to them yesterday, and they also

      23        don't park there.  So we -- we really try not to

      24        use it as a parking spot because we -- also, we

      25        bought into this loving the whole idea.  We love
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       1        the historic districts.

       2             I'm not very good at public speaking, so --

       3        but we love the historic districts.  We love the

       4        tree line.  We love -- bought into loving that

       5        it was going to have five new construction but

       6        look old and -- the site plan we were given was

       7        going to have the street and the curbs and the

       8        sidewalks, and we would love to even still pay

       9        for that, but the -- the person who owns the

      10        rest of the block won't do that.

      11             The main thing for me was the safety of --

      12        we have four children now, and at lunchtime --

      13        you saw all the parking.  It's really a safety

      14        issue because the -- the back alleyway is not

      15        open ended.  You can't go out the back way.

      16        It's only at the Pine Grove Market that you can

      17        exit because I thought -- I was hoping they

      18        could -- they could make it so that you could

      19        exit on Park Street, but you can't.  So you can

      20        only exit at Pine Grove, and the problem is --

      21        my one son went to school, got out at 12:45.

      22        The problem is they have UPS trucks, Comcast

      23        trucks, every truck known to man and they double

      24        park oftentimes.  And so when I'm trying to pull

      25        out of my -- oftentimes people park right
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       1        behind -- you know, even though we have the

       2        parking back there, which we want to use anyway,

       3        I'm trying to pull out, people just park there

       4        to run in and get a sandwich, but having to,

       5        with my newborn infant, take him out of his car

       6        seat, go in there -- Nader, you know, who's here

       7        blocking the exit?  You know, can you get them

       8        out of there?  This is not cool.  You know, this

       9        kind of deal.

      10             It -- you know, point of -- of living there

      11        every day -- love Nader, love those guys.

      12             The City won't address that issue, that

      13        it's grandfathered as a market, not as a

      14        restaurant.  It's not a commercial zoned place.

      15        They have not made that another exit to the

      16        alley.  That would be another option in this

      17        situation, but --

      18             So, for me, I'm kind of inching out and

      19        numerous times I've almost gotten -- you know, a

      20        car is coming off Park Street, I don't see it.

      21        I've got UPS trucks, I've got all these other

      22        trucks.  It's my only exit out of there.

      23             So this has been just a stopgap for me, at

      24        lunchtime especially, to just pull up in there

      25        if I have to, if there's too many cars to even
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       1        make it into the alleyway because there's so

       2        much parking.  It's so congested.  And

       3        oftentimes people take our spots too.  They'll

       4        just park right in our spots or right in front

       5        of our garage, that kind of thing.  It's awful.

       6        It's terrible.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask you -- this is

       8        to staff.  These new houses that are down the

       9        street, was this a PUD or something that -- what

      10        was this little development that was supposedly

      11        going to have curbs and gutters and --

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  That's the thing about it,

      13        it wasn't a PUD because it was lots of record,

      14        so --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So they just bought

      16        the --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, they just bought all

      19        of them or owned all of them.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They -- was that --

      21        providing that in their application?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  No, because being lots of

      23        record, they just had to meet the building code

      24        as it relates -- there was no site review

      25        process, no -- and that's what -- that's where
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       1        some of the issues fell apart because, I mean,

       2        she -- she may well have stated that she was

       3        going to do certain things, but it wasn't -- it

       4        wasn't part of any kind of site review process

       5        required to do these things.

       6             MS. SANDIE:  We do have -- I'm sorry, we do

       7        have the site -- like the overall site plan,

       8        where it's all written in and approved by the

       9        City as a paved alley, et cetera.  So it's very

      10        frustrating for us.

      11             And I've talked with the City -- I've

      12        talked with the City about the road, I've talked

      13        with everyone, and they say no, there's nothing

      14        we can do.  And even that noncontributing

      15        structure that's there, that really is a safety

      16        issue.

      17             Also, in the alleyway, that -- you know, to

      18        go down that alley, we -- behind it, I wouldn't

      19        blame anyone to not want to park behind those

      20        buildings because it's dangerous to drive behind

      21        it, but these are all of the issues that have

      22        come up, and then just people -- if the postman

      23        is parked there, you really can't safely go

      24        around, and you do drive into everyone's grass.

      25             Does that make -- you know, you just --
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       1        everyone goes through the grass.  And, as you

       2        see, everyone just parks on the front lawn, so

       3        that was our decision.

       4             We tried to use beautiful pavers and really

       5        make it look beautiful.  Everyone who has seen

       6        it loves it.  We've tried to really improve the

       7        block, and we love -- you know, that's the other

       8        thing is we love an all-encompassing -- you

       9        know, we'd love this block to be beautiful and

      10        we'd love to have an all-encompassing plan where

      11        it is widened and sidewalks and -- and we'd love

      12        to even contribute to that in the future.  Does

      13        that make sense?  And I know it's perhaps not a

      14        long-term solution, but I think for now we hope

      15        it's a good one.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      17             MS. SANDIE:  Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anyone else here to

      19        speak?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, for the

      22        record, from RAP, the -- Carmen states that the

      23        DRC is adamantly against the addition of parking

      24        pads in the right-of-way.  She requests that you

      25        support the staff recommendation and deny and
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       1        avoid setting a precedent in this.

       2             She further states that the overlay does

       3        not allow for parking in the right-of-way and

       4        it's currently a ticketable offense.

       5        Furthermore, this lot has an alley with an

       6        accessible garage, so there is no justification

       7        for a parking pad.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Have you closed the --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I haven't closed the

      10        public hearing.  I'll go ahead and close the

      11        public hearing.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Here's my comment:  I

      13        understand that the staff and the commission are

      14        typically strongly opposed against these

      15        situations, but in this case it's really an

      16        acute problem for them with the restaurant.

      17             If it does come down to a denial, can we

      18        add additional time to allow them to get City

      19        enforcement of their parking problems in their

      20        alley so that their alley becomes -- I mean, I

      21        would just like to give them some relief because

      22        I'm completely convinced that it's -- it's a

      23        problem for them.  Their on-site parking really

      24        is not on-site parking because they can't

      25        necessarily get to it based on the restaurant
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       1        use.

       2             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, we can

       3        actually report the -- if the use is not -- I

       4        know you said it was grandfathered in.  The

       5        applicant said it was grandfathered in as a

       6        market.  However, if -- a restaurant is a whole

       7        separate thing, and that may be a separate issue

       8        to look at.  It's --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think the issue

      10        is the restaurant.  It's just --

      11             MS. PAULL:  But it's -- it's the parking

      12        and it's a zoning issue, but we can forward that

      13        to zoning to look at the parking issue and see

      14        what they can address.  They operate under the

      15        same inspectors as Building Inspection, so it

      16        can take a little bit longer, but we can

      17        definitely look at doing that or helping to

      18        point them in the right direction.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  I sympathize with their

      20        situation, but I don't think that we should set

      21        a precedent for a parking pad in the

      22        right-of-way.

      23             I think that we should refer it to Zoning

      24        because they've been the victim of the City not

      25        enforcing its own zoning codes, and this -- I
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       1        mean, people driving over their yards could be

       2        alleviated with a decorative fence -- picket

       3        fence in the front yard or something as opposed

       4        to a parking pad, which would -- which would be

       5        aesthetically acceptable as well.

       6             So I don't -- I agree with staff that I

       7        don't think that this situation differs from the

       8        one that came before the commission last month.

       9        And then instead of compounding the problem by

      10        adding parking pads and creating a precedent,

      11        that we should refer it to zoning to try to

      12        alleviate the situation for the homeowners.

      13             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

      14             Is a circular driveway that takes somebody

      15        onto their property and off the right-of-way

      16        treated differently under the overlay than a

      17        parking pad?

      18             MS. PAULL:  I'm sorry, what?

      19             MR. MOORE:  Like a driveway that comes

      20        in -- a circular driveway or a driveway that

      21        comes in front of the house on their property

      22        if --

      23             MS. PAULL:  You mean, like, from the back

      24        to the front?

      25             MR. MOORE:  Well, from the street to the
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       1        street.  Is it just -- in the overlay, is it

       2        treated differently than a parking pad or is it

       3        the same?

       4             MS. PAULL:  I don't know specifics

       5        regarding the overlay, but we have denied them

       6        on a regular basis when they do --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)

       9             MS. PAULL:  -- do come forward to us.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Circular driveways?

      11             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      12             MR. MOORE:  Well, I agree with what was

      13        said, that we -- I don't see any difference

      14        between this one and the last one.  I think

      15        parking pads, if they're not allowed, they're

      16        not allowed.

      17             MS. SIMON:  It's kind of like you're --

      18        we're fixing a problem with another problem.  I

      19        totally sympathize, I understand, but because we

      20        have other issues, then we're creating

      21        precedent, you know, that goes against the

      22        overlay.

      23             MR. MOORE:  Well, the precedent we've

      24        created is we've denied them, so --

      25             MS. SIMON:  Right, and they -- they should
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       1        be.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that's -- and I

       3        understand that based on the last time.  That's

       4        why I'd like to give them some time because I --

       5        you know, they're going to have an uphill

       6        battle.  They've already been fighting this

       7        battle and they have had no progress.

       8             You may refer it and you may never get a --

       9        you know, nothing may happen for another six

      10        months.  And I think until some action is taken,

      11        I don't -- I don't think we should make them

      12        pull it out.  That's my opinion.

      13             MR. MOORE:  I'm ready to make a motion if

      14        we're ready.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go right ahead.

      16             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  I move that we deny

      17        COA-09-576 at 3817 Eloise Street, but we -- with

      18        the condition that we give the applicant 180

      19        days to correct the violation.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll second that.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What's the typical time,

      22        Joel?

      23             MS. PAULL:  Ninety days is the typical --

      24             MR. MOORE:  See, this is double.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a
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       1        second.

       2             Any discussion?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.).

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       7        denied COA-09-576 with conditions.

       8             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-189, 2943

       9        St. Johns Avenue.

      10             Go ahead.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is

      12        another one that is a currently expired COA from

      13        2005.  This one is a little bit slightly

      14        different.

      15             In 2005, the owners were caught in

      16        violation, attempting to replace their metal

      17        casement windows with one-over-one, sash-style

      18        windows.

      19             (Ms. Mansfield exits the chambers.)

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  This property was

      21        constructed approximately in 1953.  It's listed

      22        as noncontributing in the district.  The

      23        applicants went forward to the commission at

      24        that time.  They were approved for the

      25        replacement with the condition that they
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       1        replicated the grid pattern of the historic

       2        windows and they used either casements or

       3        sliders or even fixed windows in some capacity

       4        to replicate the pattern of the historic

       5        windows.

       6             They came back --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have -- I was just

       8        trying to follow and I lost you.

       9             So they have already come for a COA to

      10        correct the original violation?

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.  There's two different

      12        COAs addressing the same window replacement and

      13        then this is a third.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Basically, they were

      16        requesting to replace the windows with sashes.

      17        And these larger openings on the front, they

      18        were requesting to replace them with a

      19        combination of sashes on either side of a

      20        fixed.

      21             Their first COA, they were approved to

      22        replace, but they were conditioned to use a

      23        combination of sliders, casements or fixed that

      24        replicated the original grid pattern.

      25             They came back before the commission two
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       1        months later arguing economic hardship.  At that

       2        time, the -- they submitted some additional

       3        product information, some cost numbers.

       4             The commission, at that time, allowed them

       5        to use the one-over-one sashes on the sides and

       6        rear of the structure.  However, they were

       7        conditioned that they needed to, again,

       8        replicate the appearance of the historic windows

       9        on the front facade, so they -- they're -- in

      10        the -- the second COA there was some discussion

      11        among the commissioners about an applied grid on

      12        the sides and rear to replic- -- to attempt to

      13        replicate the original window pattern, but that

      14        was not picked up in the motion, but -- so as of

      15        May 11th, their second COA had expired.

      16             Now, they are still technically in

      17        violation on these two windows up here in the

      18        top right (indicating).  They came into our

      19        office.  They had -- they were proposing to

      20        apply a grid pattern to this window -- this

      21        bedroom window and also this fixed.  They were

      22        planning on applying a grid pattern to these

      23        sashes as well.  The grid pattern they were

      24        proposing was four rows up and the corresponding

      25        across.  In the fixed, it happened to be four
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       1        across.  In the two smaller sashes on either

       2        side of the fixed, they were proposing two

       3        across, four up.  And in the living room, they

       4        were proposing three across and four up.

       5             The historic configuration that they were

       6        conditioned in their previous two COAs is --

       7        it's five rows up and then a combination -- for

       8        the large opening -- it's a living room -- the

       9        historic -- across is seven and three across in

      10        the bedroom.  So it's five up, and then --

      11        the --

      12             When I pulled the file -- when I pulled the

      13        previous COAs, I realized that the -- the

      14        current grid pattern he was using did not meet

      15        those conditions and told him that, you know, he

      16        needed to change that out.

      17             When he -- we requested to go back before

      18        the commission because he wouldn't -- for the --

      19        basically the three remaining units on the front

      20        is -- is primarily what this addresses because

      21        the one set that's already been replaced is

      22        still in violation of the previous COA, so that

      23        would still need to be remediated in some form

      24        or fashion.

      25             The applicant -- we -- we've discussed
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       1        varying options.  He's talking to three

       2        different window companies.  He submitted a

       3        variety of products.  Part of the concern is the

       4        bedroom windows.  The -- it says that they --

       5        three across grid pattern to replicate the three

       6        across -- the -- in a pair of casement windows

       7        to meet the condition of the previous COAs, a

       8        pair of casements would either be two across or

       9        four across, which would not meet the condition

      10        of the previous COA.

      11             He did submit a product for a triple

      12        across.  The product information is in your

      13        packet.  The -- I believe it's an Anderson

      14        window product, sold by Home Depot.  The owner

      15        told me that the center window in that

      16        particular window unit is a fixed, flanked on

      17        either side by two small casements.

      18             The --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You're talking about

      20        this -- just this top corner bedroom

      21        (indicating)?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  I'm addressing --

      23        because the two window units are completely

      24        different configurations, I'm kind of talking

      25        about them separately to not confuse you.  I'm
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       1        sorry.

       2             Anyway, the -- the Anderson window product

       3        that offered the triple, the applicant stated

       4        that the salesman told him that they do not

       5        offer an applied grid.  So if he went with that

       6        product, he would -- it would be -- there would

       7        be no grid breaking up the -- and, again, that

       8        would not work for the condition set forth in

       9        the previous COA.

      10             The applicant is coming forward with

      11        basically three proposals.  The first

      12        proposal -- on the second page of your staff

      13        report listed options 1, 2, and 3 and the

      14        description.  Option 1, he is requesting to keep

      15        the sashes and apply the -- the corresponding

      16        grid pattern is currently in there.  This might

      17        help (indicating).  There's a little bit closer

      18        up.

      19             The --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So he's talking about

      21        (inaudible) one over ones and putting in a --

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  It would be -- in the

      23        two -- in the sashes it would be four over four,

      24        right.  That would not meet the condition set

      25        forth in either one of the previous COAs.  And
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       1        he's proposing to do that also in the other

       2        three units.

       3             Option 2 would be to replace these two

       4        sashes in the living room window with casements,

       5        again applying an 8-light grid that corresponds

       6        with the size of the 16-light grid and the

       7        fixed, and keeping a sash-style window in the

       8        bedroom.

       9             The third option -- let me make sure I'm --

      10        the third option is, again -- I believe he's

      11        proposing a slider, actually.  I'm sorry, in the

      12        living room is a slider.

      13             The third option, again, is the slider or

      14        casement in the living room windows on either

      15        side of the fixed, same grid pattern, and in the

      16        bedroom, he is -- here's a picture of the

      17        bedroom -- he's proposing to do a pair of

      18        casements, which would have a four -- which

      19        would have a 16-light pattern, which would be

      20        smaller than this 12-light pattern you currently

      21        see, and it would be smaller than the historic

      22        12-light patterns or -- I guess this is a

      23        15-light pattern in this window.

      24             And then I -- I mentioned to you the

      25        third -- the fourth product he submitted, which
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       1        was the triple-across casement that would fit

       2        this opening, but he stated that there was no

       3        vertical grilles offered by the manufacturer, at

       4        least according to the salesman, and --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think he might have a

       6        code problem with that anyway (inaudible).

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  The staff recommendation is

       8        basically the same that it was in the previous

       9        two, is that -- using a combination of fixed,

      10        casement or slider windows, replicate the grid

      11        pattern on the historic windows and all the

      12        windows on the front facade.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this res judicata if

      14        they have already looked at this and decided

      15        this?

      16             MS. SHAW:  No.  This is similar to the

      17        prior -- Mr. Poucher's application.

      18             The COA had expired, correct?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right, but he's still in

      20        violation, technically, of those expired COAs

      21        for two windows.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So it had expired.  So

      23        when the COA expires, it's no longer any good,

      24        so he -- you know, he has to come back and pay

      25        the fee and apply for it all over again, so I
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       1        don't see any res judicata issue.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, Cherry,

       3        would it be administrative res judicata for --

       4        say, for example, the sash windows in these --

       5        in this one unit up here (indicating), this --

       6        this upper right unit?  Because they were denied

       7        for sashes and --

       8             MS. SHAW:  And he's asking -- trying to ask

       9        for it again?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  He's -- there's three

      11        different options, and one of the options is for

      12        sashes.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  Yes, there would be some

      14        issues with administrative res judicata if he is

      15        trying to ask for the same request that was

      16        denied in the prior COA which had expired.  Even

      17        though it had expired, there's still a record

      18        that it was denied.  So then I would have some

      19        issues with that, and I would recommend that the

      20        commission not go forward with that particular

      21        request.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  So option 1 basically, and

      23        I guess that would -- the second part of

      24        option 2, which is to keep the sash in the

      25        living room -- or in the bedroom, I'm sorry, in
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       1        the smaller opening.

       2             So options 1 and 2 he's proposing to keep

       3        the sash in the bedroom window.  Option 3 for

       4        the bedroom window, he's proposing a pair of

       5        casements, but the grid pattern would not be

       6        able to match because of the triple -- triple

       7        casement that is in the historic opening, so

       8        there's -- it's a logistic -- it's a product

       9        issue with this opening.  It's difficult to

      10        replicate the triple across in this particular

      11        opening.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that's new

      13        information, then?

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Pretty much.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He tried to do what the

      16        request was and was unable to find a product.

      17             And the rest of the building has --

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  One-over-one sashes.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

      20        of the staff report?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

      23        public hearing.

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hello.
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       1             I'm Brian Boyer.  I live at 401 South 7th

       2        Street in Fernandina Beach, 30324.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       4        hand for me, please.

       5             MR. BOYER:  (Complies.)

       6             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       7        testimony you're about to give will be the

       8        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       9        truth?

      10             MR. BOYER:  Yes.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             MR. BOYER:  Thank you.

      13             I have some additional, maybe, pictures.  I

      14        don't know if they're any closer.  Actually,

      15        these are pretty good that you have, but

      16        (inaudible).

      17             I don't know that -- I maybe gave you

      18        mine.  I don't know.

      19             Autumn did a very nice job of explaining

      20        the situation.  I can certainly answer any

      21        questions about the history of the COAs.

      22             One bit of context I would like to add

      23        specific to the one over ones and the duplicate

      24        request is when these two windows in the top

      25        right corner that you see were originally
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       1        installed, they did not -- they did not have the

       2        muntins on them.  They were -- it was a glass

       3        window and then the one over ones was also the

       4        glass windows.  So that was one of the things

       5        that the commission objected to, was the look,

       6        you know, without any kind of a muntin.  That

       7        was, I think, the larger addition -- objection

       8        to the one-over-one look.

       9             So one of the things that we have done in

      10        the interim is place these on these windows to

      11        try to replicate that look, and I think that is

      12        maybe the context that was in the notes of --

      13        there was discussion with the board about it, we

      14        could apply some sort of muntin.  So we got the

      15        idea at that last commission meeting.

      16             So I don't know if legally that makes it a

      17        different request, but that certainly has a

      18        different look for the window than what was

      19        shown and requested previously.

      20             Also, in your package, I'd like to point

      21        out -- the second page of it is pictures of some

      22        of the surrounding buildings.  You know, the

      23        reason that -- sort of ended up in this

      24        situation was this is a noncontributing

      25        building.  And, you know, I've owned several
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       1        properties in Riverside Avondale for, you know,

       2        15 years and have renovated and -- and been here

       3        several times, did not realize that a

       4        noncontributing property really was subject to

       5        all the rules.  So that's how we got into the

       6        violation situation.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Window A -- there's only

       8        one window A that you've actually modified at

       9        this point --

      10             MR. BOYER:  Correct.  The ones directly

      11        under A and B here have been replaced.  And what

      12        we were trying to do was sort of in keeping with

      13        the look of the other buildings in the picture

      14        on the second page, and this one shows you, you

      15        know, the neighboring building next door has

      16        very similar style windows.  The building

      17        directly behind this building is a duplicate of

      18        the building.  It has its windows replaced.

      19        It's been converted to a condominium and they

      20        were replaced at different times, so they don't

      21        actually match.  I think some before historic

      22        designation and some post, although I think

      23        there are not COAs for them.  And there's

      24        several others in the -- in the area that Autumn

      25        has pictures of here.
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       1             And what we were trying to do when we

       2        didn't do the muntins -- originally, having

       3        worked a little bit with the historic

       4        commission, knowing that they didn't like them

       5        between the glass and these types of windows, we

       6        ordered them as plain and obviously in error,

       7        but that was how we got there, and then we added

       8        these (indicating) to try to recreate the

       9        appearance.

      10             Now, the other just additional context

      11        that -- with the rulings from the prior one was

      12        specific to casements and sliders, and we've

      13        really been unable to come up with a solution

      14        with products that replicates the design, and

      15        we -- we find things -- like if you put sliders

      16        in, you get a 7-inch bar down the center, or --

      17        which doesn't really replicate this design and

      18        get -- it was the intent of the ruling.  So, you

      19        know, we sort of come back to aesthetically this

      20        is probably the best solution that we can come

      21        up with for this building.

      22             And when I left the last hearing, when the

      23        commission agreed to allow us to put the ones in

      24        the rest of the building and work on the front,

      25        I really sort of understood the discussion that
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       1        we would be able to work a solution.  We talked

       2        about grids with the City staff.  And then what

       3        was written in there was that, along with the

       4        specific types of grid pattern and -- and

       5        casements and sliders, which has created the

       6        situation where we can't come up with a solution

       7        that meets the criteria and matches the

       8        request.

       9             So we've come up with these options.  We're

      10        certainly open to any other ideas or options.

      11        We haven't been able to solve -- come up with

      12        something that meets the requirement.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, the

      14        applicant also expressed some concerns about

      15        egress requirements for the bedroom windows

      16        with -- especially that triple product that's in

      17        your packet, there was some -- you know, like a

      18        fire escape or something like that.  A

      19        traditional -- a normal size adult would not be

      20        able to fit through maybe an 8-inch opening or

      21        even a 10-inch or something.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Actually, probably not

      23        even that double unless they are a French

      24        opening -- it's a pretty big opening, that

      25        egress requirement.  I don't know it off the top
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       1        of my head, but I looked at it and thought

       2        that -- that it probably won't work.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  The -- based on my

       4        discussions with the applicants, I believe this

       5        particular bedroom opening is 53 inches wide,

       6        and I -- it's just difficult with this triple.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Todd Kemp.  I live at

      11        401 South 7th Street, Fernandina Beach, Florida

      12        32034.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             MR. KEMP:  (Complies.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      17        testimony you're about to give will be the

      18        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      19        truth?

      20             MR. KEMP:  Yes.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MR. KEMP:  Back to the grid patterns on the

      23        windows, if you go back to that main view, we

      24        were trying to -- on your -- the original glass

      25        is 15-and-a-quarter wide by 11-and-a-quarter
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       1        high, so we were trying to keep that same type

       2        of square pattern all the way across the

       3        building.

       4             Our option 2 would be to take the small

       5        double casements on each side of the picture

       6        window and make those a single casement that

       7        would be two across, four high, that would swing

       8        open, but then the problem that we have is when

       9        we go over to the bedroom and make it a double

      10        casement, you get a 7-inch mull bar down the

      11        center and you're going to have two windows by

      12        four high on each side.  So you're going to have

      13        a much smaller piece of glass on those bedroom

      14        windows, and that's my concern is you're going

      15        to have a --

      16             If you look at this back page, it drops it

      17        down to 12 inches across -- I'm sorry, it drops

      18        it down to 9-and-a-half inches wide by

      19        13-and-a-half inches taller.  So it's 5 and

      20        three-quarter inches smaller than the original

      21        one and 2 and a quarter inches taller.  So if we

      22        go into that double casement in that bedroom, I

      23        think it's going to give a totally different

      24        type of grid pattern, much smaller than the rest

      25        of it.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       2             Anyone else here to speak?

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, the

       5        comments from the DRC, Carmen and RAP, Carmen

       6        states that this is a difficult case because it

       7        is a noncontributing structure where all the

       8        windows on the side and rear have already been

       9        replaced with a one-over-one noncompatible

      10        treatment.

      11             The DRC agrees that replication of the

      12        original windows would be the most suitable --

      13        more suitable to the building style, but it is

      14        not sure if the staff-recommended casements with

      15        fixed windows and applied muntins would actually

      16        replicate the look.

      17             The National Park Service ruling -- I

      18        believe she's referencing the Gorrie project --

      19        ongoing with something that does not make a

      20        statement where the original cannot be

      21        replicated exactly, they apply here where a

      22        plain fixed window without muntins flanked by

      23        plain casements may look more in keeping with

      24        the style -- or be more in keeping, and that's

      25        where she just ends it.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       2             The public hearing is closed, bring it back

       3        to the commission.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, based on the --

       5        what's there, that double-hung in the bedroom

       6        really doesn't look inappropriate in terms of

       7        the size of the glass lights and it seems like

       8        the casements only aggravate the solution.

       9             So once you -- once you say that that's

      10        more appropriate as a double-hung, and the rest

      11        of the building is double-hung, it seems odd to

      12        me to introduce a casement at the picture window

      13        site.  So my recommendation would be to put the

      14        muntins in that one-over-one sash.  And I don't

      15        know if you can do this, but, I mean, I'd almost

      16        like to see them install the muntins in that one

      17        window he's done and take a look at it and see

      18        how it looks.  And if it looks appropriate, then

      19        fix the rest of them, but --

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair to

      21        Ms. Shaw, if -- in the bedroom window, if egress

      22        concerns, you know, fire escape would be a

      23        concern with doing a casement style that

      24        matched, you know, the triple casement, the

      25        triple-across casement that was historically in
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       1        there, would that be enough of a change that

       2        would -- might allow the commission to consider

       3        a sash in the bedroom window?

       4             MS. SHAW:  Well, I'm not really sure that

       5        it's a change, but it could be with the

       6        egress.  Was that discussed in the last

       7        hearing?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was not in either

       9        hearing.

      10             MS. SHAW:  All right.  But was it -- were

      11        they aware of it where they could have discussed

      12        it?  Because that's the fine line, if they -- if

      13        there was an egress issue they were aware of,

      14        but they didn't bring it up, then that would not

      15        get you past the res judicata, but if it was --

      16        if they were not aware of it, then it would be

      17        new information, new evidence that was not

      18        considered, and then it could get you over the

      19        administrative res judicata.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  I found -- I reviewed the

      21        minutes from both COA applications and I also

      22        reviewed both files.  I have them with me.  And

      23        I saw no evidence of any discussion or any hint

      24        of discussion about egress requirements for the

      25        bedroom.  This was something that was -- I
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       1        forget how it was brought to my attention.  It

       2        might have been through the applicant, the

       3        concern about the bedroom window.  I think the

       4        living room window might be different.  I don't

       5        know if the same egress requirements are for

       6        living rooms, but --

       7             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Well, then, if the

       8        applicant was not aware of it at the time as

       9        well, then -- then that would be new evidence

      10        that was not considered and that would defeat

      11        the administrative res judicata.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  If that's the case, then,

      13        you know, maybe option 2 -- not -- you know, the

      14        option 2 provided by the applicant in the staff

      15        report is for casements on either side of the

      16        fixed in the living room window with applied

      17        grids and a sash in the bedroom with applied

      18        grids.  The only question at that point would

      19        be -- is the -- the replication of the grid

      20        pattern.

      21             The final order from his past COAs

      22        conditioned that the muntins that emulate the

      23        original window design and which can be approved

      24        by staff, so I'm not quite sure how we'd get

      25        around that because in the bedroom window, it's
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       1        a -- five rows high.  And in order to emulate

       2        that in a sash window, if that might be an

       3        option the commission goes for, you cannot reach

       4        that without doing an unequal sash window.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You don't want to do

       6        that.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.  And so, I mean, it --

       8        that brings us back to the whole grid question

       9        again.  Of course, the applicant is proposing

      10        four -- four high versus five high.  And I guess

      11        if the egress can be interpreted as far as the

      12        grids too, then I guess that might allow enough

      13        change for the commission to weigh in on that

      14        possibly, I don't know.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Well, we only want to focus on

      16        the specific request that was requested prior

      17        to, and now they're coming back and requesting

      18        it again, but they're requesting it because

      19        there's new information that was not provided or

      20        available in the past, so let's just focus on

      21        that.  Okay?

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Before I go out too far

      23        in this direction, I think once -- see, I

      24        consider that -- having to use the double-hung

      25        in the bedroom changes how you would assess what
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       1        you do in the living room because I don't feel

       2        it's appropriate to use one casement in this

       3        entire building.  So I don't know if that is

       4        making a conflict for you with the previous

       5        rulings, but if -- I consider that completely

       6        new information in terms of looking at what's

       7        appropriate for the front elevation; that if

       8        it's a double-hung, then the double-hung is

       9        appropriate.

      10             The muntin count is hard because if it's a

      11        double-hung, you can only have the four high.

      12        And then do you say, well, do you enforce the

      13        three wide in the picture window if you -- you

      14        know, once it's changed, I don't know that it's

      15        appropriate to try and go back and replicate

      16        part of the muntin pattern but not all of it.

      17             MR. FRILEY:  Well, I think one thing we

      18        have to keep in mind is that this is a

      19        noncontributing structure, so some deviation in

      20        the aesthetics, I think -- I think in the past

      21        we've let that be worked out with staff on

      22        noncontributing structures, so . . .

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a feeling if they

      24        take that triple, you know, and they apply the

      25        muntins and apply that window pattern across the
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       1        front facade, it's going to look -- it will not

       2        look like the original building, but it will be

       3        an appropriate look, especially considering the

       4        neighboring buildings.  I'm comfortable with

       5        that.  I don't know which option that is and I

       6        don't -- I know that's a question of prior

       7        rulings, but --

       8             (Discussion off microphones.)

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I was just

      10        looking at what's there and what they're

      11        proposing.  And even if we tried to make the

      12        center panel a little more narrow so that it

      13        replicated the old panel -- you know, I think

      14        their approach probably was appropriate in

      15        trying to get a light pattern that seemed to

      16        have a big scale and that they could apply

      17        consistently because that's really what you're

      18        seeing with that old casement pattern that's --

      19        kind of large-scale lights, evenly spread across

      20        the opening.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would anybody like to make a

      22        motion?

      23             MR. MOORE:  Not this one.

      24             MR. FRILEY:  Is there more discussion?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, I'm just -- in light
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       1        of the -- in light of the egress, I'm just

       2        trying to see if that would change staff's

       3        recommendation to you to maybe help you with a

       4        motion or something because there was three

       5        options proposed by the applicant.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  You know, the only

       7        thing I would like to know is the light -- it

       8        appears like the light and the sash to either

       9        side will be a little more narrow.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe that's true if --

      11        information supplied by the applicant -- I

      12        believe Mr. Kemp can address that quickly.

      13             (Mr. Kemp approaches the podium.)

      14             MR. KEMP:  Yes.  It's in this page

      15        (indicating).  I don't know if you've got this

      16        page here.

      17             This is option 1, which is basically

      18        keeping everything that we have up there, except

      19        adding the grid pattern and the smaller

      20        double-hungs on each side would be down on the

      21        bottom, this smaller double, which is 12 and

      22        three-quarters by 12 and three-quarters, so it's

      23        a square pretty much.

      24             And the one up above it is 14 by 13 and a

      25        half, so it's -- because of the styles, the mull
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       1        bar is thicker.  It turns it into a little bit

       2        more of a square window.

       3             Now, if we went with a casement on each

       4        side, that glass exposed area would be 12 inches

       5        and 13-and-a-half inches high, and that's in

       6        number 2 in the bottom, where it says "single

       7        casement."

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it would even be more

       9        narrow?

      10             MR. KEMP:  It would be more narrow than the

      11        casements.  So it's within, what, three-quarters

      12        of an inch of the fixed one in height and an

      13        inch and three-quarters on the width of the

      14        large picture window.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Based on the new evidence

      17        of the egress for bedroom windows, if I had that

      18        information prior to writing the staff report,

      19        the staff report would recommend option 2 versus

      20        options 1 and 3, with the -- the grid pattern as

      21        proposed by the applicant and all three

      22        windows -- and all of the window openings on the

      23        front facade.

      24             Option 2 would be a single casement on

      25        either side of the fixed light in the living

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           158

       1        room and to maintain the double-hung sash in the

       2        bedroom with the six-over-six grid pattern.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you would still do

       4        option 2?

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, because the structure

       6        historically did have -- and since this is such

       7        a wide opening and it was a combination of fixed

       8        and casements, we feel we'd like to see some

       9        presence of the original casements on the

      10        structure, even if it was just, you know, in one

      11        opening or one set of openings because on the

      12        overall structure, if they did casements on

      13        either side of the fixed on the front facade,

      14        that would be a total of eight windows.  And if

      15        the grid patterns were applied, they would still

      16        tie in together relatively well.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have this

      18        (indicating)?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, I do.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I guess I

      21        disagree.  I feel like there's already a

      22        double-hung.  To have the sash line show up at

      23        the picture window unit I think helps integrate

      24        it to the bedroom window and I think it's a

      25        closer light size to what's already on that
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       1        elevation, where the casement one is smaller.  I

       2        know we've lost the casement window motif, but I

       3        don't know that there's enough of it left for

       4        (inaudible).

       5             Based on that, I'm ready to make a motion.

       6             Okay.  I move that we approve COA-10-189 at

       7        2943 St. Johns Avenue with the condition that

       8        the applicant provide a two-over-two muntin

       9        pattern on the existing sash windows to either

      10        side of the picture window in the upstairs

      11        right-hand living room, and that the remainder

      12        of the windows on the front elevation be

      13        replaced following the pattern of that window

      14        and the existing double-hung in the bedroom.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, should

      16        that be four over four in --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Four over four.

      18             Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      20             Do we have a second?

      21             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, I'm

      23        sorry, can we revise that to be a raised profile

      24        exterior muntin grid?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes, we can.
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       1             And do you have any of the other standard

       2        conditions that you want to apply?

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.  I think they have

       4        documented that they are fitting the openings

       5        and everything like that.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  With the additional

       7        condition that the muntin grids have an exterior

       8        raised profile.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a revised motion --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And let me just say, that

      11        will also apply to the bedroom window.

      12             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      14        second.

      15             Any discussion?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved COA-10-189 with conditions.

      23             All right.  The next one is COA-10-207,

      24        2036 Redwing Street.

      25             MR. MOORE:  Are you taking over?
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       1             MS. PAULL:  For a moment.  Joel is

       2        indisposed of at the moment, so I will be just

       3        giving you the brief background on this

       4        application, the next one.

       5             (Mr. McEachin reenters the proceedings.)

       6             MS. PAULL:  And here he is, so I don't have

       7        to.  Here he is.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  If you've been on the

       9        commission for any period of time, you may well

      10        remember this particular property.  It was

      11        wholesale work done that was on this property by

      12        a previous owner.  And after most of the work

      13        was done, the owner came before the commission

      14        to get approval for some of the work.  And

      15        the -- this was in 2008.  And their COA in 2008

      16        basically involved the following.  This is what

      17        the commission -- the action of the commission.

      18             They approved -- the commission approved

      19        new columns with the condition that they match

      20        the original, which was a grouping of three

      21        columns with an Ionic-style capital on each end,

      22        and you can see what they've done is something

      23        different.  And, of course, a new balcony system

      24        up at the top.  The balcony was never built, so

      25        basically they're not out of compliance with
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       1        this since they don't have to build a balcony.

       2             Also approved was a new two-story garage

       3        apartment.  And, again, that's not out of

       4        compliance because it was never built.

       5             And they also replaced all the windows in

       6        the building -- or the house with new vinyl,

       7        single-hung, one-over-one windows.  And we also

       8        believe that there was some alteration to two

       9        window sizes as well.  We -- the thing about it

      10        is we didn't have enough evidence, so -- the

      11        house before the work started, that we could

      12        clearly show what was changed, what was

      13        enlarged, what was shortened, what was enclosed

      14        and so forth.

      15             So the window replacement was denied by the

      16        commission.

      17             The applicant also enclosed two small

      18        windows on -- one on each side of the chimney on

      19        the other elevation, and I'll show you that in a

      20        minute.  And, again, that was denied by the

      21        commission.

      22             And as well as he -- you see there's a

      23        little stoop right here (indicating).  Right

      24        here, you can see with the decorative bracket,

      25        there was a doorway there, and that was also
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       1        enclosed with -- with siding as well, and that

       2        was denied by the commission.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So he came requesting all

       4        these things that have been done?  They were all

       5        denied, and then he --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Pretty much most of them

       7        were denied.  Some of them were approved by --

       8        with conditions.

       9             This was all done and nothing happened.

      10        Work was not reversed.  Work was not done

      11        consistent with what was approved, per

      12        conditions.  There were several letters that

      13        went to the individual, and he was finally -- it

      14        was the final judgment against the -- against

      15        his contractor for not obtaining a building

      16        permit.

      17             Well, what has happened since then is that

      18        this owner, the one that did all this work and

      19        was denied or conditioned, basically the

      20        property was foreclosed on him.  He was unable

      21        to keep the property, or he chose to walk away

      22        from it as the case might be, and the property

      23        went back to the individual who actually made

      24        the mortgage or provided the mortgage, and I

      25        will let -- he's present today, and I'll let him
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       1        sort of explain the situation in more detail as

       2        to how he got in this -- how it got to this

       3        point right now and where we are.

       4             But a significant amount of money has been

       5        invested in this property, and the applicant --

       6        the current owner -- the current applicant would

       7        like to try to go ahead and go forward with this

       8        property, get it on the market, but to do so in

       9        a manner that would not require a lot of

      10        expenditure of monies because there's already a

      11        significant loss that he's incurred as a result

      12        of this property.  One of them being the fact

      13        that when the previous owner left, they ripped a

      14        hole inside out and they took all the cabinets

      15        and fixtures and appliances and everything else

      16        and -- about a $42,000 value, and it was only

      17        insured -- or the insurance only paid for

      18        5,000.

      19             Again, we have the issue of res judicata

      20        because basically their application that

      21        originally came to us was to take it back to the

      22        commission and basically have them to approve

      23        the work as it's been done, and the

      24        determination was that we could not do that

      25        based upon -- or we recommend that it not be
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       1        heard based upon it being res judicata.  And so

       2        the applicant has modified the application to a

       3        degree, and what he's basically -- what he

       4        basically wants to do is to -- is to go ahead

       5        and -- number one is to have the door down here

       6        (indicating) -- I'm sorry, the door up here

       7        match the one that's down here, which I think is

       8        a three-quarter-light door, which is fine.

       9             He also is willing to go ahead and put in a

      10        faux door here (indicating).  The reason he

      11        couldn't put in a real door is because

      12        apparently there's a modification of the inside

      13        floor plan and it goes to a stairway or

      14        something, is to put that look back in.

      15             I believe that was the only two items that

      16        he's proposing to modify, if I'm not mistaken.

      17        Of course, he can -- I can be corrected on that

      18        when he speaks.  So -- do you remember?  Is that

      19        the only two he talked about?

      20             MS. SHAW:  I can't remember.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  It's in my report.  I just

      22        can't find it.

      23             And I guess the question I think we need to

      24        answer first and foremost is if that's enough

      25        change in the application to go forward to be
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       1        reheard for the whole thing.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes, it is.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  So if the commission goes

       4        forward to hear it -- let's see here.

       5             MR. MOORE:  You mean to change enough to

       6        rehear the entire thing or just the changes?

       7             MS. SHAW:  Just the changes.

       8             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  So the total window

       9        replacement, we can't rehear that?

      10             MS. SHAW:  No.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Our recommendations are the

      12        same as we did originally and -- but we --

      13        either deny or to approve with conditions if you

      14        were to look at the entire project again.

      15             We did support the reestablishment of the

      16        original doorway under that stoop, but that it

      17        be approved with the conditions that it be

      18        framed out in a traditional manner, have the

      19        proportions of a door, and at least appear to be

      20        operational even though it may not be; and that

      21        those -- you know, the final design of that door

      22        be reviewed by the Planning and Development

      23        Department, or the faux doors as the case might

      24        be.

      25             And there's -- also another part of this
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       1        too was not addressed originally, and I'll show

       2        you some pictures after this.

       3             Right up here (indicating), this window up

       4        here, this is not addressed by the original

       5        application or this application because

       6        basically the current owner inherited the house

       7        the way it is, but this window was a nice arch,

       8        a nice arch window, and it was also removed and

       9        made into -- it was enlarged and made into a

      10        sash window.  And, again, we are putting this in

      11        the application that that be modified back to an

      12        arch window.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you're -- what we're

      14        going to hear, then, is the -- install a new

      15        front door, reestablish the appearance of the

      16        original doorway under the stoop, and the arched

      17        window on top.  So we're not going to deal with

      18        the porch columns --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, I would think that

      20        that would -- I mean, if they open this up, can

      21        they hear everything again?  I mean, that was

      22        sort of the --

      23             MS. SHAW:  No, no.  Yeah, only the --

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  The (inaudible) door, the
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       1        side door, and the arched window on top, those

       2        are the three things?

       3             MS. SHAW:  Right.  Those are the only three

       4        new requests that were not requested in the last

       5        application.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  So that means --

       7             MS. SHAW:  So you would limit your

       8        consideration to those three items.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      10             MS. SHAW:  And everything else is

      11        prohibited under administrative res judicata.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      13        staff report?

      14             MR. FRILEY:  I'm still not clear on what

      15        we're viewing here.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you look at the report of

      17        Planning and Development, the recommendations,

      18        it -- there's nothing on the front page that

      19        we'd be hearing.  It's all on the second page.

      20             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's actually the top

      22        three.  It's the first three and then the

      23        balance of them we can't hear because of the res

      24        judicata?  All these we cannot --

      25             MR. FRILEY:  No, but they said that the
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       1        arch window --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's in here.

       4             MR. FRILEY:  -- is still a part of that.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Maybe we could number

       6        them and then you could -- the staff could tell

       7        us -- if we number all these requests, you could

       8        tell us which ones are up for consideration.

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MS. SHAW:  No, no.

      11             MR. MOORE:  So if that's number 1, we do

      12        not consider that?

      13             MS. SHAW:  Right, right.

      14             MR. MOORE:  Enclose two side windows,

      15        number 2, we do not consider that?

      16             MS. SHAW:  No.  Right, right.

      17             MR. MOORE:  Modify arch window, number 3,

      18        we do consider that?

      19             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  That's new.

      20             MR. MOORE:  Okay.

      21             MS. SHAW:  That is new.

      22             MR. MOORE:  Porch columns, number 4, we do

      23        not consider that?

      24             MS. SHAW:  No.

      25             MR. MOORE:  New front door, number 5, we do
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       1        consider that?

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       3             MR. MOORE:  And reestablish appearance of

       4        original doorway, number 6, we do --

       5             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I misspoke about the arched

       7        windows.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's three.  Okay.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

      10        of the staff report?

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      13        public hearing.  Is there anyone here to speak

      14        on this?

      15             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Stan Pelham, 324 Park

      17        Drive, Wauchula, Florida 33873.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      19        hand for me, please.

      20             MR. PELHAM:  (Complies.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      22        testimony you're about to give will be the

      23        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      24        truth?

      25             MR. PELHAM:  Yes.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MR. PELHAM:  Quite frankly, I'm as confused

       3        as y'all are about this, I can assure you,

       4        because I knew nothing about this until I got an

       5        e-mail from Samantha on -- well, I guess she

       6        sent an e-mail to the realtor that I had listed

       7        the property with on April the 5th, and then he

       8        forwarded it to me, all the violations that were

       9        on this property.

      10             So a little background:  I invested money

      11        with a -- Investor's Mortgage Lending out of

      12        Orlando, which was -- they sold mortgages.  This

      13        was back in '08 -- trying to enhance -- so

      14        I'm -- I might get to a retirement some day, but

      15        anyway -- going to work a lot of years because

      16        I --

      17             But anyway, they went out of business, left

      18        a -- you know, to me to service it anyway.  The

      19        present owner had a contract for the house, it

      20        fell through.  So, at the point, he quit paying

      21        me interest.  I foreclosed -- filed for

      22        foreclosure August/September of last year.  It

      23        took until February of this year for it to go

      24        through.

      25             The contractor that was doing the work
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       1        for -- the owner lives in New York, the

       2        contractor he had hired.  Evidently, when I

       3        foreclosed on the property, he went through and

       4        destroyed the house, kitchen cabinets,

       5        appliances, air-conditioning, bathroom, light

       6        fixtures, you name it, the -- I have an

       7        insurance report.  It was $48,000.  I called the

       8        State Police, they did a report.  They said,

       9        Well, since it was -- the two had a working

      10        relationship, it was a civil matter instead of a

      11        criminal matter.  I said, you know, $48,000, I

      12        don't care what kind of relationship you have,

      13        you know.

      14             So I talked to the State's Attorney,

      15        Mr. Siegel (phonetic).  He said, It seems like

      16        it's felony to me, we'll investigate.  They

      17        investigated.  He turned it over to someone

      18        else, Mr. Giglio (phonetic) in his office.

      19             Anyway, I guess -- and then the policeman

      20        called and said, Well, we're not going to issue

      21        it.  They didn't issue an arrest warrant.  I've

      22        been trying for six weeks, many calls to the

      23        State Attorney's Office, trying to talk to

      24        someone to get an explanation of how this is

      25        not, you know, a felony, $48,000.  No return
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       1        calls.  I tried them again today while I was in

       2        town.  No return calls.

       3             So anyway, there was insurance on the

       4        house.  There was a builder's risk.  He quit

       5        the -- the owner quit paying that.  I kept it up

       6        even though it was -- had to be in his name

       7        because I had no right, but it limited the

       8        damage to $5,000 for theft.  So I did get $5,000

       9        out of the $48,000.

      10             I have gone in a little at a time and tried

      11        to fix up the inside of the house to get it back

      12        so I could put it on the market, which I had

      13        done basically, and that's when I put it in on

      14        the market, and then this come along and said I

      15        was -- all the violations.  Well, I'm not really

      16        sure -- it wasn't my violation.  I had no

      17        knowledge.  I never saw the house until January

      18        1st of this year.  That's when I walked up to

      19        it.  The guy was supposed to bring me the keys

      20        to it.  He didn't show up.  I looked through the

      21        window and noticed everything was gone.

      22             So I talked to -- I guess to the staff.

      23        They said, Well, unless there's some changes to

      24        the application, you know, you can't get before

      25        the board.
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       1             Well, since the owner and the guy that was

       2        issued the citation is no longer involved, does

       3        it all fall back on me?  I don't know that.  I

       4        mean, I'm not in violation.  I said, Okay, to

       5        get before the board -- because funds are very

       6        thin now after doing all this -- I said, What do

       7        I do?

       8             So I made the application to make the

       9        couple of door changes so I could get before

      10        y'all, but I still don't know what remedy the

      11        commission, y'all, have against me if -- since I

      12        didn't apply before and I'm not in violation,

      13        what -- so that's why I said I'm confused, I

      14        don't know where I stand in the whole thing.

      15        Maybe you can help me.  We've talked before and

      16        I still don't know where I stand.

      17             MR. MOORE:  Well, simply the violations

      18        fall with the property.

      19             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, I talked with you,

      20        Mr. Pelham, and -- and as I explained to you

      21        before on the telephone, because you are

      22        mortgagor and you were in privity with the

      23        mortgagee, so you stand in his place and you are

      24        prohibited on those items that were initially

      25        requested.
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       1             Now, we can go forward, as I just

       2        recommended to the commission, on the new items

       3        that you are asking for.  And you did advise to

       4        me and Joel that, you know, if this is how you

       5        can get before the board -- you know, we never

       6        made you any guarantees from this commission, so

       7        you definitely -- I applaud you for changing

       8        your application so that you could get before

       9        the commission, but there is no guarantee from

      10        us.

      11             MR. PELHAM:  Oh, she made no guarantees,

      12        but I wanted to tell you the situation.  I mean,

      13        one change I might suggest -- I don't know if

      14        y'all have had cases like this before, but when

      15        there is a violation on a property, why doesn't

      16        the mortgage holder get notified so he has a

      17        remedy against that person that's making all

      18        those changes that's not -- that's not, you

      19        know, approved by y'all?

      20             I mean, here I am.  I knew nothing about

      21        Springfield, I knew nothing about the historical

      22        district, about being in violation, anything

      23        until April.  I mean, after I had made a

      24        considerable expense of trying to fix up the

      25        inside of the house -- they didn't mess up the
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       1        outside, I mean, other than not doing what y'all

       2        told him to do.  I mean, I understand that.

       3        But, I mean, at this point, for me to have to

       4        foreclose, spend the kind of money to fix it

       5        back up, anything I do, I'm losing -- I mean,

       6        it's just thrown in there.

       7             I mean, I'm not going -- the property -- if

       8        I end up with 40 or 50 percent of what I have

       9        invested, I'm going to be very lucky, so the

      10        changes -- you want all the windows -- I mean,

      11        there's probably 30 windows in the house.  I

      12        mean, you're talking about replacing those with

      13        something conforming at how many thousands of

      14        dollars?  I mean, they're -- at what point does

      15        it not make any sense -- I mean, it doesn't make

      16        sense to me.  I mean --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We --

      18             MR. PELHAM:  And I know y'all's position

      19        and where y'all --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, it's not even our

      21        position.  It's the law, right?

      22             MS. SHAW:  It is the law.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we can't change the

      24        law.  We can offer opinions on those things that

      25        we're asked to offer opinions on.  We can't
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       1        change what had been decided before and signed

       2        and agreed to even though you didn't know about

       3        it.

       4             I'm not an attorney --

       5             MR. PELHAM:  But don't you think -- don't

       6        you think a mortgage holder should be notified

       7        if a property is not -- is going into

       8        violation?  I mean, that is --

       9             MS. SHAW:  The law does not require that.

      10             MR. PELHAM:  You know, that's -- okay.  So

      11        what happens to the house if nothing -- okay.  I

      12        mean, there's no use, then, for me to change two

      13        doors if everything else is in violation and

      14        that -- so if nothing gets changed, what

      15        happens?  I mean, because I don't think I can be

      16        cited because I didn't do any of the work.  I

      17        didn't make application to do it.  I mean, I

      18        could just withdraw this and --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're not -- we don't

      21        enforce -- we make decisions, but we don't

      22        enforce.  The enforcement comes from the

      23        Planning Department, the City?

      24             MS. PAULL:  The historic preservation

      25        inspector.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So it's -- we're not

       2        trying to -- you know, we don't stand away

       3        from --

       4             MR. PELHAM:  Right.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- you know, we're not

       6        trying to hide behind anything, but it's sort of

       7        a vicious circle.  We agree with you, it is a

       8        vicious circle.  Darned if you do and darned if

       9        you don't, but we can't change the law.  We're

      10        not --

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             MR. PELHAM:  Well, what -- okay.  The

      13        inspector.  What remedy is there against me if

      14        it isn't then?  What happens to the house?  Can

      15        I sell it?  I was told maybe the power wouldn't

      16        be turned up.

      17             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  I don't know about that,

      18        but -- and I certainly can't advise you on what

      19        you can do as far as selling the house, but if

      20        there is some violations and an inspector is out

      21        there and notices those violations, they can

      22        issue citations against you, so --

      23             You know, the only thing I can tell you is

      24        that you are aware of the order, you are aware

      25        that there are corrections that need to be made
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       1        and, you know, you would be -- I know you stated

       2        that there's -- you'd have finances and the

       3        finances are forbidding you from making these

       4        corrections, but everyone comes here with, you

       5        know, finances and issues and --

       6             MR. PELHAM:  I know, but this is really --

       7        I mean, it is -- it's to the point -- I mean, I

       8        can't -- I can't go in -- I mean, you know, you

       9        can go in and spend another 50 -- so, at that

      10        point, it's down to getting nothing from the

      11        house, so you just let it sit there and it's

      12        condemned and tore down and -- or whatever, and

      13        it -- it's gone anyway.  I mean, it -- the

      14        house -- and I know all -- what y'all are going

      15        through.  You've got laws and statutes and all

      16        that to go by, but it's a -- it's a very

      17        functional house.  In that area, it is probably

      18        one of the better homes in the area, the way it

      19        stands.

      20             MS. PAULL:  Well, with the enforcement

      21        action, just so you know, there are a variety of

      22        different ways that the inspector can enforce

      23        something that isn't being followed through on,

      24        such as a paying citation, which can be $250 per

      25        violation, per day that it is not addressed.
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       1        He -- you, as a property owner, can be taken to

       2        court in a standard legal case.  There's also, I

       3        believe, a special master.  Is that what they're

       4        called?

       5             MS. SHAW:  Uh-huh.

       6             MS. PAULL:  The special master, which you'd

       7        be taken to a hearing on that to address the

       8        issues.  It's similar to an arbitrator.  Or

       9        there's -- also, if you leave the property, walk

      10        away and don't take care of it, there is the

      11        potential for having a case against you for

      12        demolition by neglect by ignoring the property,

      13        which can submit you to fines and all that other

      14        kind of stuff and then potential issues with

      15        Property Safety.

      16             So, I mean, we -- there are a variety of

      17        different ways that we can address the issues

      18        that are outstanding and in a nonadministrative

      19        res judicata kind of setting that you can look

      20        at, such as -- I think -- I believe we had

      21        talked to you about this before, about trimming

      22        out the windows properly.  We understand that

      23        it's a situation that you don't want to put any

      24        more money into, but to address --

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  If that's -- I'm sorry.
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       1             If he came back and said, okay, I'm going

       2        to -- I want to keep those windows, but I want

       3        to trim them out, would that be enough of a

       4        change that the commission could say, okay --

       5             MS. PAULL:  Cherry.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Cherry.

       7             MS. SHAW:  You go ahead and you can finish,

       8        Sam, what you were suggesting.  I like what you

       9        were --

      10             MS. PAULL:  Well, it's -- when I was

      11        originally trying to follow up with Mr. Winters

      12        and Mr. Pelham, I went through all of the

      13        minutes for the last -- or the two meetings that

      14        this was heard at, and the commission was

      15        discussing the option of trimming out the

      16        windows, but -- and the applicant was receptive

      17        to it.  He was going to go back to the property,

      18        trim out some windows, he could get a sample of

      19        what it would look like, and you were supposed

      20        to come back to the commission.

      21             Six months -- almost six months later had

      22        not followed up with the commission, had not

      23        trimmed out anything.  We could not get ahold of

      24        him, so the commission went ahead and denied the

      25        application for window replacement, and I'm not
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       1        sure if there was anything else that they ended

       2        up denying because -- with that same issue

       3        because the application was deferred in part and

       4        approved in part, one of your favorites, so it

       5        was an odd situation.

       6             MR. PELHAM:  So --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Now, back to my question,

       8        could you --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MR. PELHAM:  -- (inaudible) saying trimming

      11        them out, like putting crown mould over them --

      12             MS. PAULL:  Uh-huh.

      13             MR. PELHAM:  -- board on the bottom to make

      14        it look like --

      15             MS. PAULL:  Yes, because the windows are

      16        not recessed within the opening.  That is the --

      17        one of the largest issues that we would have,

      18        and that they don't have the historic trim.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So maybe there's an

      20        opportunity for you to work with staff on these

      21        ones that -- we can't even discuss them.

      22             MS. PAULL:  Well -- but if -- no.  Through

      23        the Chair, if the applicant agrees to do

      24        something along the lines of putting a piece of

      25        crown moulding and a piece of trim on the bottom
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       1        to look like a sill, that changes -- well,

       2        that's what Joel is discussing with Cherry right

       3        now.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But he would have to

       5        spend time with you first and then come to the

       6        commission because -- I mean, there's --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MR. MOORE:  That's not part of this

       9        application.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, wouldn't he have to

      11        go with you first and then come in with a

      12        modified COA?

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  We were just -- I'm

      14        sorry, I didn't mean to interrupt you either.

      15             We were just talking, and that is something

      16        that Sam did -- Sam and I both had talked to

      17        about -- to him about trimming them out, and

      18        that would -- if that was proposed or had been

      19        proposed, that would also have been something

      20        that had been considered as far as addressing

      21        what had been done.

      22             MR. MOORE:  But that's not part of this

      23        application, correct?

      24             MS. SHAW:  No, it is not.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  No, it is not.
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah, correct me if I'm wrong,

       2        but as far as the application and what we have

       3        in front of us today, the only thing that we can

       4        talk about are those three items and then -- and

       5        possible, A, for the -- the owner is extension

       6        of a time frame to correct the issues; is that

       7        correct?

       8             MS. PAULL:  That's a possibility, yes.

       9             You mean extension of the -- the work of

      10        the windows?

      11             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah, the time frame, I think,

      12        is 90 days.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I wonder if he --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MR. FRILEY:  -- (inaudible) part of the

      16        pre COA?

      17             MS. SHAW:  Right, it was a part of the

      18        previous COA, and so you're perhaps thinking

      19        about an extension of the corrective work for

      20        that previous COA.  That is -- yes, that could

      21        be discussed.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  Because --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) to his

      25        advantage to defer it and then come in and ask
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       1        for those things?  Specifically, the -- a less

       2        expensive way to rectify the violations?  I

       3        think that's your only --

       4             MS. SHAW:  Oh, yes, absolutely.

       5             MR. MOORE:  Yeah, I would --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  That would be the way to go.

       7             MR. MOORE:  -- (inaudible) defer and --

       8             MS. SHAW:  But I see what Mr. Friley is --

       9        is saying is --

      10             MR. FRILEY:  But at this point his 90 days

      11        are already counting down; am I correct, because

      12        that was a COA that was already on the books?

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yes, it was.  And I think

      14        that -- those -- that COA --

      15             MR. PELHAM:  But that was not my COA.

      16             MS. SHAW:  But since you were in privity

      17        with the -- you were the mortgagee and that was

      18        a mortgagor, so you stand in the place because

      19        you were in privity of contract on that -- on

      20        this property, so you stand in his place and --

      21             MR. PELHAM:  That's why I think -- and I

      22        know you say that's not the law, but I think

      23        somebody should broach that subject because it

      24        is not right.

      25             If someone is doing something to the
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       1        property that is going to follow with the

       2        property, I think all parties should be notified

       3        of that.  I mean, Mr. Thomas was, and I guess

       4        Mr. Gordette (phonetic) was, but if it's

       5        ultimately going to fall on the next person down

       6        the line, why in the world isn't there a --

       7             MS. SHAW:  Usually we do notify the

       8        mortgagee -- if the City is going to demolish a

       9        property, everyone is notified, but in this

      10        instance --

      11             MR. PELHAM:  This is probably worse than a

      12        demolition.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, this is not a demolition,

      14        so --

      15             MR. PELHAM:  Well, I know, but it should

      16        be.  Why would they not go to that extra --

      17        sending out a carbon copy?

      18             MS. SHAW:  Because it's the -- the property

      19        owner at the time is there -- you're sending the

      20        notifications to that property owner to make the

      21        corrective actions, and this -- obviously, this

      22        property owner ignored those actions.  You

      23        stepped up to the plate.  I applaud you for

      24        that, but we do not notify -- the City would not

      25        notify the mortgagee in these instances.  Only

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           187

       1        in demolitions is all the interested parties --

       2             MR. PELHAM:  But what I'm saying is why --

       3        should not that be brought to the City's

       4        attention?

       5             MR. MOORE:  This isn't the right setting to

       6        discuss that with you.

       7             MR. PELHAM:  I agree.  I know that, but it

       8        is -- I mean, I'm the one caught -- you know, I

       9        may end up losing 120- or -30 thousand dollars

      10        before this is over on -- in trying to do what's

      11        right, you know, by the -- I mean, I'm --

      12        anything I do from this, I'm walking away from,

      13        and -- and I know that's --

      14             MR. FRILEY:  Well, at this point, I mean,

      15        the only thing we can do is rule on what we have

      16        and try to help you and --

      17             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.  Well, I do -- I -- and

      18        I appreciate that.

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MR. PELHAM:  That's why I wanted to --

      21             MR. FRILEY:  -- (inaudible) can't

      22        discuss --

      23             MR. PELHAM:  -- (inaudible) the board could

      24        tell you the situation.  I mean, I'm willing to

      25        work --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We're very sympathetic to

       2        your plight.

       3             MR. PELHAM:  And I appreciate that.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think if you can spend

       5        a little time with staff and perhaps they can

       6        direct you with some of these -- the ones we

       7        can't even discuss today.  If there can be some

       8        modifications where they can bring it back to us

       9        where we can rule on them, then ultimately, you

      10        know, you will get as close to a good solution

      11        for you even though, obviously, you're not going

      12        to --

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MR. PELHAM:  I realize that.

      15             Any solution to this is not good, but, you

      16        know -- I mean -- you know, I can go in and trim

      17        out windows and stuff, but when you start

      18        cutting back holes through walls to replace

      19        windows -- I mean, you know, at some point, it

      20        gets to a point where -- when's enough enough,

      21        you know?  You know -- and y'all -- I know

      22        that's not y'all's --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We can't do anything about

      25        that.
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       1             So should we defer it?  Is that the --

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you can either defer it,

       3        okay, or you can hear the new changes and give

       4        him some time to do some corrective action on

       5        the other --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  These changes were just

       7        to come to see us --

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MS. SHAW:  You --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, so why -- why

      11        rule on something that you may not even have

      12        intended to do, so --

      13             MS. SHAW:  Bingo.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- I would advise you to

      15        defer.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, and we have to get on

      17        with the rest of the meeting also.

      18             MR. PELHAM:  Right.  And I appreciate

      19        that.  I've used up more time --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're sympathetic to your

      21        situation --

      22             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- but all we can do is

      24        suggest --

      25             MR. PELHAM:  And I'll try and work with
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       1        y'all to get somewhere, but I hope y'all realize

       2        that -- and I know there's laws that you have to

       3        go by and statutes, but --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Although I -- I don't

       5        have -- we don't have to motion this, but I --

       6             MR. PELHAM:  I'll ask y'all --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- I suggest that --

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MR. PELHAM:  I'm --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I'm going to recommend

      11        deferring COA-10-207 so that the property owner

      12        can work with the staff and come up with the

      13        best solution.

      14             We'll work with you the best we can.

      15             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.  I appreciate it.

      16             MS. SHAW:  Thanks.

      17             MR. PELHAM:  Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  The next item is COA-10-242,

      19        1372 Dancy Street.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  The owner is not here, but

      21        it's a straight approval.

      22             This application, it's a noncontributing

      23        structure located on the corner of Dancy Street

      24        and Hollingsworth.  For some reason, the

      25        property was not flagged in the -- I'm sorry.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  (Inaudible.)

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  And if you can make this a

       4        brief --

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.  Yes, it's very brief.

       6             The applicant -- this property was not

       7        flagged in the -- when they went to pull a

       8        roofing permit.  The roofing contractor pulled a

       9        roofing permit and, as part of the work, was

      10        trying to remove a chimney in this location near

      11        the -- the peak on the front.  It did not

      12        correspond with an interior chimney.  It was

      13        not -- it did not have a major visual presence,

      14        so we are recommending approval of the removal

      15        of this chimney based on the fact that it -- it

      16        really did not contribute to the structure

      17        itself.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      19             Any questions of the staff report?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open the public

      22        hearing.  No one is here, so we'll close the

      23        public hearing.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve

       2        COA-10-242 at 1372 Dancy Street for the removal

       3        of the chimney.

       4             MS. SIMON:  Second.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       8        approved COA-10-242.

       9             The last item is COA-10-273, 2756 Riverside

      10        Avenue.

      11             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      12        for --

      13             MS. SHAW:  Is the applicant here?

      14             MS. PAULL:  No, the applicant is not here,

      15        but I do have an e-mail.  This is the one I had

      16        talked to you about, Cherry.  I have gone over

      17        everything with the applicant --

      18             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      19             MS. PAULL:  -- and they were not able to

      20        come tonight.

      21             MS. SHAW:  But they're okay with the --

      22             MS. PAULL:  But I have it in writing, in a

      23        printed-out e-mail in the file.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Great.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  She dotted her Is and
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       1        crossed her Ts.

       2             MS. PAULL:  I said my Ps and Qs.

       3             But anyway, the application is for the

       4        addition of some pavers right here

       5        (indicating).  There is an amended site plan

       6        included in your packet.  It did not copy very

       7        well, so it's right here in the PowerPoint

       8        (indicating).

       9             Basically, right now this whole area is all

      10        paved.  There are only stepping stones right

      11        here (indicating), so we were trying to

      12        differentiate the area that they needed to

      13        increase the walking space with stepping

      14        stones.  And so there are stepping stones going

      15        in all along here (indicating) that will be

      16        surrounded by brick pavers, just like they are

      17        here (indicating).

      18             This will be a planter box (indicating).

      19        This is about a brick or two wide or it's a

      20        brick horizontally, and then -- and it will be

      21        slightly raised.  It's about two or three bricks

      22        high.  And this will all be greenspace

      23        (indicating), this will all be greenspace, and

      24        then this is a fence that's going in, driveway

      25        gate, it will be metal.
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       1             And so from there -- which this is the

       2        front corner of the house right here

       3        (indicating), but from there back we really

       4        don't care how much paving they have, and we

       5        allow them to go solid with driveways.

       6             And this is access for their water meter

       7        and their sprinkler system and their gas line

       8        and AC units and -- and whatnot are all kept

       9        back here (indicating), which you can see the --

      10        some of the pipes coming up all right here and

      11        then the AC units and the trash cans and whatnot

      12        back here.

      13             And they used to have an additional solid

      14        concrete area from this corner right here back,

      15        but the applicant is in agreement with this --

      16        the staff amended -- this agreed-upon site plan,

      17        and that's pretty much it.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      19        staff?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's no one here for the

      22        public hearing --

      23             MS. PAULL:  The application --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open the public

      25        hearing.  We'll close the public hearing.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  -- it also includes fencing,

       2        but it's a 4-foot wrought iron at the gate, and

       3        it's something we do administratively.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody have a

       5        motion?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve

       7        COA-10-273 at 2756 Riverside Avenue for the

       8        three requests and all staff conditions as noted

       9        in the report.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion --

      11             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a second.

      13             All in favor say aye.

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      16        approved COA-10-273 with conditions.

      17             Okay.  Although we didn't have any items,

      18        they seemed to be complicated.  We have a couple

      19        of items for new business and a little bit of

      20        information.  Is there anybody in the room right

      21        now that can deal with street name changes?

      22             MS. PAULL:  Actually, that is me.  I'll be

      23        the one presenting it.

      24             These -- there are four street name changes

      25        that are before you tonight.  I'll try to make
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       1        them as quick as possible.

       2             MS. SHAW:  I think we have three.

       3             MS. PAULL:  There's actually four.  Maybe

       4        they weren't all copied.  One of them is --

       5        they're on the same graphic.

       6             Soutel Drive -- I believe that's how you

       7        say it -- was realigned recently.  It's this

       8        darker line that you see here is the new --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this in the district?

      10             MS. PAULL:  No.  All street name changes

      11        come before the commission to see whether or not

      12        they are -- it could be in a historic district,

      13        it might not be, it's just the way the -- the

      14        review is written.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, it's in the -- it's

      16        actually in Chapter 745, that all street name

      17        changes must be considered and approved by the

      18        historic -- your commission because of the

      19        history that goes along with the street, how it

      20        was -- how it came to be initially, and now

      21        you're going to look at changing the street name

      22        as well.  And I handle these as well, so I'll be

      23        presenting these to the City Council.  And they

      24        do not have to be in a historic district for you

      25        to consider it.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  The old alignment is this --

       2        actually, I apologize, is this black line

       3        (indicating).  The new alignment is the green.

       4             The road has already been constructed.  The

       5        renaming consists of this small segment right

       6        here (indicating) that you can't see because

       7        it's green, and there's a small cul-de-sac where

       8        they cut the road off right here, which is

       9        currently named Soutel Court West, and this area

      10        is called Soutel Court East.

      11             Soutel Drive actually originates from the

      12        Riverview neighborhood, which is -- it's off the

      13        Trout River, correct?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Uh-huh.

      15             MS. PAULL:  In kind of the northwest of

      16        Jackson- --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Right up Lem Turner Road.

      18        That takes you to --

      19             MS. PAULL:  And so they're looking at --

      20        they've looked at a couple different names.

      21        They're proposing Millwright Court and

      22        Timberland Grant Court -- or Timberland Grant --

      23             MS. SHAW:  I think it's just Timberland and

      24        Grant Court that they --

      25             MS. PAULL:  There's two different names for
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       1        the -- for each -- there's one for each street.

       2        Soutel Court West is being proposed at -- are

       3        there not copies of both of them in there?

       4             Soutel Court West is being proposed for a

       5        rename change to Millwright, and Soutel Court

       6        East is being changed to -- or proposed to be

       7        changed to Timberland Grant Lane or Way or

       8        whatever.

       9             MS. SHAW:  Timberland Grant Court.

      10             MS. PAULL:  Court, okay.  I apologize.

      11             MR. FRILEY:  I don't have the -- west.  I

      12        have east.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, I have east as well and --

      14        I mean -- and as the attorney for this

      15        committee, the 911 committee, I was there when

      16        they made these approvals, and it was for Soutel

      17        Court East.  I remember Timberland Grant Court.

      18             MS. PAULL:  I have them both in my e-mail.

      19             But basically the -- the same "Soutel"

      20        comes -- it's from a 1910 plat up in Riverview.

      21        The proposed name changes are related to -- this

      22        property was part of the Sibbald Grant, which

      23        was a land grant for a lumber mill, and so

      24        they're looking -- Millwright is somebody who

      25        designed a mill.  And because it was a
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       1        timberland grant, that's what they're calling

       2        it.

       3             We have talked to them about looking at

       4        some other names, but any other names associated

       5        with this area with developers and the grant

       6        holders have already been used or reserved for

       7        other properties, parcels, neighborhoods,

       8        et cetera.  So they're looking at these two

       9        names and we are recommending approval.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have to make a motion

      11        and an approval for each of these or do we --

      12             MS. SHAW:  Yes, you have to do it

      13        separately because I have to put the minutes in

      14        each legislation.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  And just for the record, the

      16        public -- there's no one in the public hearing,

      17        so there's no reason to open the public hearing,

      18        correct?

      19             MS. SHAW:  Yes, you can open the public

      20        hearing, just for the record.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Open the public

      22        hearing.  No one is in the room.  Close the

      23        public hearing.

      24             So does anybody want to make a motion?

      25             MR. MOORE:  Certainly.
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       1             I make a motion that we approve the change

       2        of Soutel Drive a/k/a Soutel Court East to

       3        Timberland Grant Court.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

       5             Do we have a second?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      12        approved the new name that was mentioned in the

      13        motion.

      14             Next one.

      15             MR. MOORE:  Do you need a motion for the

      16        west?

      17             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      18             MR. MOORE:  Millwright what?  Millwright

      19        Road?

      20             MS. PAULL:  That's what I was just asking

      21        him.  I don't know.  I know it's Millwright.  I

      22        don't know if it's Way, Court, Lane, Drive,

      23        Parkway.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Well, then I -- I would say

      25        defer that because that will -- where is the --
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       1        I don't see a written report for this other

       2        one.

       3             MS. PAULL:  It's upstairs.  I -- I think --

       4        they were both sent -- what happened is they

       5        were both sent in the same e-mail, so when I

       6        pulled them up, I had the map of one and the

       7        e-mail of one and then the description of

       8        another, and so then I went back and printed

       9        them all out.

      10             MS. SHAW:  But do you have the exact

      11        proposed name?

      12             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  I can go upstairs and

      13        go -- or go downstairs and go get it.

      14             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Because you don't know

      15        right now, though, right?

      16             MS. PAULL:  I know it's Millwright.

      17             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So that's the new name?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  We just don't know --

      19             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  -- if it's a street or a --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. PAULL:  What street name --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Why don't you just go get

      24        it and we'll do something else in the --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, we've got --

       2             MS. PAULL:  He can talk -- there are two

       3        more street names, so he can talk about those

       4        and I'll come back to this one.

       5             I'll be right back.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SHAW:  You can close the public hearing

       8        on it.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  I did close the public

      10        hearing.

      11             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Okay.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Next report.  Who is

      13        going to do the other report on the other

      14        street?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  This is a tough one.

      16             MR. MOORE:  Yes, this is a tough one.  I

      17        think they just added a hyphen.

      18             MR. MOORE:  They're taking the hyphen out.

      19             MS. SHAW:  They're taking the hyphen out.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry, they're taking

      21        the hyphen out, so they're going from the

      22        Maxville-Macclenny Highway to the Maxville

      23        Macclenny Highway, and we don't have a problem

      24        with that.

      25             MR. MOORE:  I wish you'd invited members of
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       1        the local Tea Party to hear this one.  They

       2        would have loved it.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we're simply recommending

       4        a hyphen removal?

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we really need a full

       7        report on that?  Is there any --

       8             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  No, we have the report.

       9        You just need a motion on that.  You need to

      10        vote on it.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Yeah, we have read

      12        the report.

      13             So upon having read the report, I'm going

      14        to go ahead and open the public hearing.

      15             No one is in the room for a public hearing,

      16        so we're going to close the public hearing and

      17        bring it back to the commission.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  The second one that's

      19        not been discussed is McLaurin Road North --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We haven't --

      21             MS. SHAW:  You guys have not voted on it.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry, I'm getting ahead

      23        of you.

      24             MR. MOORE:  I make a motion that we approve

      25        the name change from Maxwell, hyphen, Macclenny
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       1        Highway to Maxwell Macclenny Highway.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  If I can -- it's not

       3        Maxwell, it's Maxville.

       4             MR. MOORE:  Excuse me.  Maxville, hyphen,

       5        Macclenny Highway to Maxville Macclenny Highway.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second that.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a second.

       9             Any discussion?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved the street name change.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  Now I think -- I

      16        think I'm ready to move forward to the next

      17        one.  Sorry for jumping ahead, but I guess I'm

      18        just anxious that we'd get out of here by 7:00,

      19        but -- anyway.

      20             The next one is also very challenging.  The

      21        present street name is McLaurin Road North and

      22        they want to change it to McLaurin Road East,

      23        and the reason is because the road name is being

      24        changed to eliminate the duplication of the

      25        street name McLaurin Road North.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you for the

       2        report.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  You're welcome.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

       5        public hearing.  There's no one in the room,

       6        close the public hearing, bring it back to the

       7        commission.

       8             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       9        approve the name change of McLaurin Road North

      10        to McLaurin Road East.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      12             Do we have a second?

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

      19        approved the road name change.

      20             (Ms. Paull reenters the proceedings.)

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, she's

      22        returned.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Man, you're fast.  You ran

      24        all the way over to City Hall?

      25             MS. PAULL:  No.  I just ran downstairs.
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       1             It is Millwright Court, and here's the

       2        thing if you -- anybody wants to read it, the

       3        911 report.

       4             MS. SHAW:  So this is the Soutel Drive

       5        a/k/a Soutel Court West is the present street

       6        name being changed to Millwright Court.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you for the

       8        staff hearing -- or staff report.

       9             Go ahead and open the public hearing.  Go

      10        ahead and close the public hearing.

      11             Does anybody want to make a motion?

      12             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I make a motion

      13        that we approve the name change of Soutel Drive

      14        a/k/a Soutel Court West to Millwright Court.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it Soutel Court West or

      17        East?

      18             MR. MOORE:  West.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      20        second.  All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

      23        approved the name change for the road.

      24             Okay.  Next on the agenda is a demolition,

      25        Chapter 320.407, 4167 Oxford Avenue.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           207

       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  According to

       2        Chapter 320 of the ordinance code, 320.407,

       3        whenever there's a request for the demolition of

       4        a contributing property in a National Register

       5        listed district or a property individually

       6        listed or determined to be eligible for

       7        individual listing, then that has to go before

       8        the commission.

       9             And we've done this several times in the

      10        past.  Most of the time it's -- almost all the

      11        time it's dealt with, the property is in the

      12        Ortega historic district, which is listed on the

      13        National Register of Historic Places, and that

      14        is the case here as well.

      15             The owner of the property wants to seek

      16        demolition, and the way the process works is

      17        that the commission has a set period of time to

      18        evaluate and make a recommendation.  They can --

      19        you can deny the demolition, and in that case

      20        the owner would have to seek -- if I remember

      21        correctly, would have to seek -- would have to

      22        appeal it to the City Council; or you can

      23        approve the demolition, it can go forward; or if

      24        you take no action, the demolition will go

      25        forward after a period of time passes.
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       1             What we do in this process in preparing to

       2        talk about it is to evaluate the property from

       3        a -- from our landmark status or from our

       4        landmark criteria to determine if we think that

       5        it's going to meet -- how many criteria it will

       6        meet.

       7             We found this particular house to meet at

       8        least one.  The suitability for preservation and

       9        restoration might be a second one, but we don't

      10        know that -- you can see there's quite a bit of

      11        damage here (indicating).

      12             This house was built in about 1914, which

      13        was a -- and you can -- which is the first

      14        period of development in Ortega.  There was a

      15        much larger period in the 1920s.

      16             We can see how the chimney has sort of --

      17        is peeling away from the wall itself.  We also

      18        think that the building might have been

      19        relocated.  Sam brought this to my attention.

      20        We have not been able to document it.  We have

      21        no permanent records, but the -- the building is

      22        set on regular, old, concrete block, which is

      23        not characteristic of this -- a building of this

      24        age.  Generally, you would have brick piers.

      25        And many times when you have a house of this
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       1        period sitting on concrete block, then it's --

       2        could be indicative of being relocated.  Now,

       3        it's possible that it had been leveled and they

       4        put new piers in, but generally the -- you don't

       5        see every one of the brick piers being gone.

       6             But anyway, in evaluating this property, we

       7        only found that it met one criteria, and that

       8        was related to its representation and

       9        contribution to the development of the Ortega

      10        neighborhood during that first period of growth,

      11        which was the first two decades of the

      12        20th century.

      13             To designate it -- or to make a

      14        recommendation to the City Council to designate

      15        it, the commission would have to find that it

      16        met four standards in the sense that -- we

      17        assume that the owner is going to be opposed to

      18        the landmark designation, so that would put it

      19        to the higher level.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So your criteria is at

      21        least four and you only found one?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      23             MR. MOORE:  What was the one?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  It's -- number 1 is the

      25        value as a significant reminder of the cultural,
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       1        historical, architectural, archeological

       2        heritage of the city, state or nation.  Again,

       3        it's -- I brought it in here because of its

       4        relationship to -- to the Ortega historic

       5        district.

       6             When it was surveyed -- 632 buildings were

       7        surveyed in the Ortega historic district.  Only

       8        35 or less were constructed between 1907 and

       9        1918.  This building was circa 1914, so it's a

      10        very -- there's a very small number of

      11        buildings, assuming that it was not moved from

      12        somewhere else or -- or maybe it was there,

      13        moved from another part of the neighborhood.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What is our task now, to

      15        make a -- it's not a COA, so we just recommend

      16        demolition or --

      17             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I think you just --

      19             MS. SHAW:  Approve or deny demolition.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have to have a public

      21        hearing and all that stuff?

      22             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, open the public hearing

      23        and --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      25        staff report?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

       3        public hearing.

       4             There's no one here for the public

       5        hearing.  We'll go ahead and close the public

       6        hearing --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- bring it back to the

       9        commission for a motion.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Based on the staff

      11        report, I move that we approve the request for

      12        demolition at 4167 Oxford Avenue.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      14             Do we have a second?

      15             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      21        approved demolition of the structure at 4167

      22        Oxford Avenue.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, before we

      24        leave this matter, I just want us to go on the

      25        record to state that we've had four or five of
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       1        these from Ortega come up in the last couple of

       2        years.  Now, most of them are not really grand

       3        houses, but they do contribute to the district.

       4        We haven't really had any of these grand estate

       5        houses, but my concern is -- even though these

       6        buildings are quite humble architecturally and

       7        historically, that district is losing

       8        contributing properties one by one.  We've got

       9        another one coming up next month as well.

      10             And I don't know what the answer is.  It's

      11        going to be up to the neighborhood, but -- you

      12        know, we're not losing them from alterations so

      13        much.  We're losing them from just flat-out

      14        demolition.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  When you say

      16        "Ortega," is -- how far does Ortega stretch?

      17        Does it mean Ortega Forest and --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  It runs -- Roosevelt is

      19        one boundary.  The river -- the Ortega River is

      20        one boundary.  The St. Johns River is another

      21        boundary.  And then I think the south boundary

      22        would probably be Yacht Club Road or something

      23        like that or --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I might just make

      25        a suggestion there because there probably are a
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       1        lot of interested parties in the area that --

       2        you know, before that one comes to us -- you

       3        know, based on your criteria that you gave us,

       4        there isn't much opportunity for us to deny

       5        that, but if the neighborhood group was alerted,

       6        perhaps they could generate some support for --

       7        you know, just local support to preserve the

       8        buildings and bring it to the awareness of the

       9        community.  They might be able to make a change

      10        whereas, you know, by -- what we're able to do

      11        under the law --

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  That's a problem because

      13        when we bring them to you, they're -- you're

      14        looking at it basically from a landmark status.

      15        It's very rare to get a house, especially one

      16        this simple, perhaps to make that threshold, so,

      17        obviously, you know, you lose a house.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And especially since it's

      19        in such poor repair.  You know, if somebody

      20        could step in before they get to this point -- I

      21        mean, looking at that structure, it -- it would

      22        be difficult to justify --

      23             MR. FRILEY:  Is that something that can be

      24        documented at this point, so from this point on,

      25        now that's a part of -- kind of the support --
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       1        or part of the factual information where it's

       2        basing decisions from this point on in the --

       3        can staff --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can that preservation

       5        group be notified, Ortega Preservation?  They

       6        might --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  If they're still active.

       8        They --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They might (inaudible) --

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) make a

      13        case for preserving it.

      14             MR. FRILEY:  And then next time when it

      15        comes before the board, we can, you know, have

      16        that as part of the criteria, it was documented

      17        this time that -- you know, this was one of

      18        35 -- or only 34 structures left or what have

      19        you.

      20             MR. MOORE:  The owner in this case did

      21        submit a letter that says Ortega Preservation

      22        supports this demolition, so --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So somebody has notified

      25        them.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  -- (inaudible) at least they

       2        were notified in this case.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any further

       4        discussion about that?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Next item is the fee change

       7        and amended administrative policy.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry?

       9             MS. SHAW:  Item number 3.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  All right.  That's -- is

      11        that you, Lisa?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Basically, we wanted to

      13        inform you, in case you haven't already heard,

      14        the fees got raised back -- I guess it was the

      15        beginning of May.  There was legislation that

      16        was passed.  And as far as our COA process goes,

      17        it resulted in -- pretty much everything went up

      18        by $50.  So your alterations is now 100 versus

      19        50.  The -- an addition of any -- over 250

      20        square feet is 200.  A smaller addition would be

      21        still 100.  Demolitions are 250.  Relocation is

      22        150.  And for violations, we still double the

      23        new fee.

      24             This is going to start to really get some

      25        people as far as -- especially when it comes to
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       1        the violation because now you're looking at a

       2        $200 -- whereas it was only a $100 fee to

       3        basically come and beg for forgiveness, now it's

       4        $200 out of their pocket to come and to beg for

       5        forgiveness.  So hopefully that will help people

       6        kind of get on the right track.

       7             At the same time, you know, a lot of the

       8        items that we bring to you in the case of

       9        alterations are fairly small in scope, and now

      10        that the fee has gone up, we feel that, while we

      11        don't have a lot of applications right now,

      12        there's going to be more and more interest in

      13        seeing if we can't do more things

      14        administratively.

      15             And I'm not sure if you guys remember this,

      16        but when everybody first came on -- I think Joe

      17        being maybe the exception -- we had been working

      18        on a matrix or a new policy basically that would

      19        expand what we could do administratively, and it

      20        kind of created a middle category from a staff

      21        reviewed and approved application versus coming

      22        to the full commission.  And the middle category

      23        basically would require us notifying the

      24        neighborhood and kind of getting their input and

      25        then relaying that to a commissioner to kind of
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       1        make a determination whether they were

       2        comfortable with -- based on the information

       3        provided, just going ahead and having staff sign

       4        off on it.  And if they weren't comfortable,

       5        based on what the neighborhood was saying or

       6        what they were seeing, then they would say just

       7        go ahead and forward it.  And, of course,

       8        anything that we were just overall concerned

       9        with would still -- we would have the ability to

      10        forward it to the commission.

      11             We worked on that for quite a while and

      12        there was a lot of back and forth between some

      13        of the neighborhoods, and the commissioners at

      14        that time had an opportunity to review it.  And

      15        when I guess the economy changed, we weren't

      16        getting that many applications, so it didn't

      17        seem like it was that -- you know, as important

      18        as it started out being, and so we kind of

      19        shelfed it.  And so we're brushing it off and

      20        basically, you know, trying to take another look

      21        at it to kind of get ahead of this concern of

      22        the new fee schedule and, of course, when the

      23        economy changes and we get more and more

      24        applications so we're not here till 11 o'clock

      25        like we used to be.
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       1             So basically -- I didn't know how you

       2        wanted to approach it because I don't think that

       3        many of you are really intimately knowledgeable

       4        about the type of stuff that we were looking at

       5        being done administratively.  I can just e-mail

       6        you kind of our draft and y'all can look at it

       7        or if you wanted to form a subcommittee that

       8        would take a little closer look at it and

       9        maybe --

      10             (Discussion held off the record.)

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  So anyhow, the -- I guess

      12        that's up to you.  We can -- I think it's been a

      13        while now, it's been over a year since we've

      14        talked about this, so we're still going to kind

      15        of want to reach out to the neighborhood and

      16        make sure that they're comfortable with

      17        everything and, obviously, that you're

      18        comfortable in how we've set it up because this

      19        is -- this is ultimately going to result in some

      20        legislation that would go through council.  The

      21        matrix wouldn't be part of that legislation, but

      22        it would reference this in-house document, which

      23        would make it a little easier for us to adjust

      24        on occasion where, you know, you get the same

      25        kind of application month after month and you're
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       1        like, why don't we put this on the list?  We

       2        could do that without a full-on ordinance change

       3        at that point.  Right now we have a small list

       4        of 12 things that's in the ordinance and we're

       5        really not supposed to be deviating from that at

       6        what we can do at the staff level.

       7             So this would help that, but it's up to you

       8        as far as if you wanted to do a subcommittee or

       9        if you just want me to share the document with

      10        you and then maybe get some feedback.  My goal

      11        is that we kind of work this out through the

      12        next couple of months and maybe try to have

      13        something passed by the fiscal year, which would

      14        be October.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  What would be your

      16        preferences?

      17             MR. MOORE:  I would like to see the

      18        document.  Why don't you send us that and have

      19        us look at it.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, it might be easier

      22        to -- if we see it --

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Once you see it and then if

      24        you think that it's going to require enough

      25        input that you want to form a committee next
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       1        month --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Nods head.)

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  That's fine.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's going to be tough

       5        because we already have to form a subcommittee

       6        for the nominating committee --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Which is next, right?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- which is next, yeah.

       9             So are we all set with that fee change

      10        item?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  I will e-mail you guys

      12        the -- the document.  It is quite a few pages

      13        and you'll have to excuse my -- I'll try to

      14        clean it up a little bit to where it's just a

      15        document as it stands.  There's a lot of red

      16        lines and stuff right now, so -- but I will

      17        e-mail that to you before the next meeting.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The next item is --

      19        the nominating committee needs to be appointed

      20        for the selection of new officers.

      21             I'd like to make a recommendation that the

      22        nominating committee consist of Thompson, Moore,

      23        Friley, Simon, and Schifanella.  It sounds like

      24        a law firm, doesn't it?

      25             Would that be an acceptable nominating
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       1        committee?

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I recommend we have

       4        our meeting right now.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I nominate Richard for

       6        vice chair.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, first let's

       8        deal with chairman.  David Case is the vice

       9        chairman.  Do we actually vote on this or do

      10        we -- is it a public --

      11             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  What you do is you open

      12        the floor for nominations for chair --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, I thought -- well,

      14        doesn't David automatically become chair?

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

      16             MR. MOORE:  Informally, yes.

      17             MS. SHAW:  Informally, yes, he does, but

      18        you want to go ahead and formally --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Because I've got a few

      20        things I don't want to --

      21             MS. SHAW:  So you can --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's open the floor

      23        for nominations for chairman.

      24             This starts when?

      25             MS. SHAW:  July -- July or June 1st.  I'm
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       1        sorry --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  July, I believe.

       3             MS. SHAW:  July.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  July 1st?

       5             MS. SHAW:  July 1st.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So not the next

       7        meeting but the following meeting?

       8             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             All right.  Any nominations for chairman?

      11             MR. MOORE:  I nominate David Case for

      12        chairman.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I second it.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      15        a second.

      16             All in favor say aye.

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll put up David as

      19        chairman.

      20             Vice chairman is open for discussion.  Any

      21        recommendations for vice chairman?  Currently

      22        right now Mr. Moore is secretary and could

      23        possibly move right up into that position.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Mr. Moore for vice chairman.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second that.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a

       2        recommendation and a second.

       3             All in favor say aye.

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  And now we have an opening

       6        for secretary, and those people that are -- for

       7        consideration consist of Commissioner Friley,

       8        Mansfield, Simon, Schifanella, and Thompson.

       9             MR. MOORE:  I would move to nominate

      10        Ms. Angela Schifanella for secretary.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a -- since

      12        Ms. Schifanella is here, would you -- no, I

      13        guess we have to --

      14             MS. SHAW:  You need someone else to second

      15        it other than Ms. Schifanella.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  I second it.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a recommendation and

      18        a -- or a nomination and a second for Angela

      19        Schifanella.

      20             Before we vote, do they have to accept it

      21        or --

      22             MS. SHAW:  No.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MS. SHAW:  No.  No, but, I mean, we should

      25        close the nominations after each, but you

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           224

       1        didn't -- but that's okay.  I mean, it's not

       2        like we're City Council.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, she took my gavel

       4        away.

       5             Okay.  We closed the nominations and --

       6        those in favor of Angela Schifanella as the

       7        secretary say aye.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      10        approved the slate of officers for 2010/2011 for

      11        the historic commission.

      12             MS. SIMON:  Didn't we do this to you last

      13        year?  I don't think you were here.  Somebody

      14        wasn't here.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Somebody wasn't here and

      16        we nominated them --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  I wasn't here, yes.

      19             MS. SHAW:  That's how it works.

      20             MS. SIMON:  We're starting a trend here.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Last item on our

      22        agenda is information, Regional Certified Local

      23        Government Training Workshop.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Let's see how quickly I can

      25        explain this.
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       1             The City of Jacksonville is what's called a

       2        certified local government, which is a -- it's a

       3        contract between the City and the National Park

       4        Service and the State Historic Preservation

       5        Office as -- to share certain kinds of

       6        functions, and part of being a CLG is to -- is

       7        for the local governments to have accomplished

       8        or to have certain procedures and processes set

       9        up such as a commission and a review process and

      10        so on.

      11             Anyway, the certified local government

      12        coordinator for the state of Florida was trying

      13        to set up some training locations so that

      14        commission members, staff, and other interested

      15        parties can attend for a day to hear about

      16        various programs and policies and procedures as

      17        it relates to historic preservation, and there's

      18        two that are close to Jacksonville.  One is in

      19        Deland and the other one is in Tallahassee.  I'm

      20        not sure what you have in your book as far as

      21        dates go, but if I -- if I can find the other

      22        information, I'll send it to you.  There's also

      23        one down in Delray Beach.  And I think all these

      24        occur in June.  They're free.

      25             MR. MOORE:  June 11th in Tallahassee, the
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       1        17th, 18th in Deland, and the 23rd and 25th in

       2        Delray Beach?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.

       4             If anybody needs more information, just

       5        contact us and we'll -- we'll get you the --

       6        what you need to know.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And they're specifically

       8        about what we do; I mean, is that what these

       9        workshops are -- or they're just about

      10        government?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  I know that the --

      12        they're -- they've invited the National Alliance

      13        for Preservation Commissions to basically hold

      14        their -- what they call their camp, which we

      15        would love to get here, but it's like thousands

      16        of dollars for them to organize it.  So they're

      17        going to be some of the speakers.

      18             It did sound like it was going to go into

      19        some of the -- you know, how do you become a

      20        certified local government, which we already

      21        are, but the National Alliance or NAPC portion

      22        of it should be rather interesting, kind of

      23        giving a national perspective of

      24        commissioners -- you know, issues that are

      25        coming up before boards and different things
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       1        that you have to deal with.  They have their

       2        annual conference or what they call their

       3        forum -- I thought it was supposed to be, like,

       4        next month.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  It is, isn't it?

       6             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  I think it's once a month

       7        in June and --

       8             MS. PAULL:  The last week of July into the

       9        first week of August.

      10             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      11             MS. PAULL:  The NAPC?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      13             MS. PAULL:  Correct.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  And that's something -- they

      15        only have it every two years, but it's in

      16        Grand Rapids, so -- and it's not free.

      17             I can try to get an agenda for these

      18        upcoming ones.  I will say that I was looking at

      19        the one in Tallahassee, and they -- the

      20        Tallahassee Trust is -- I guess like kind of a

      21        cosponsor.  And while the event -- or the

      22        training is free, they have got a deal at the

      23        local hotel there, the newly-restored Duval

      24        Hotel, which just happens to be the same

      25        developer that's going to be working on the
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       1        Trio, and they've got a rate of $99.

       2             The Tallahassee Trust has got a -- I forgot

       3        how they put it, if it was a stipend or a --

       4        anyway, they're giving out money to basically

       5        supplement the ability to come to this thing,

       6        and it's going to be on a first come/first

       7        serve-type basis.  I don't know exactly what

       8        they're looking at.  It's just -- you check a

       9        box if you want to be considered for that.  So

      10        it would pretty much cover the hotel cost at

      11        that point and it would be completely free.

      12        It's just a matter of getting over to

      13        Tallahassee.  I don't know if they're doing the

      14        same in Deland or not, but that was something

      15        that I saw in the Tallahassee site today.

      16             MR. MOORE:  You get a suite, we'll all come

      17        and have a big party.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  Sounds like a plan.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  When you do your e-mail,

      20        send me the information about the Tallahassee

      21        one.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  Will do.

      23             MS. SHAW:  Adjourned?

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  Adjourned?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're adjourned.
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       1             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

       2        7:20 p.m.)

       3                         -  -  -

       4

       5

       6

       7

       8

       9

      10

      11

      12

      13

      14

      15

      16

      17

      18

      19

      20

      21

      22

      23

      24

      25

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           230

       1                  C E R T I F I C A T E

       2

       3   STATE OF FLORIDA:

       4   COUNTY OF DUVAL :

       5

       6             I, Diane M. Tropia, certify that I was

       7   authorized to and did stenographically report the

       8   foregoing proceedings and that the transcript is a

       9   true and complete record of my stenographic notes.

      10             Dated this 14th day of June, 2010.

      11

      12

      13

      14                                 Diane M. Tropia

      15

      16

      17

      18

      19

      20

      21

      22

      23

      24

      25

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
